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PART ONE
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Quietly, the
Traag went near the window overlooking the nature room. Smiling, he watched his
daughter playing. She was a small and pretty Traag girl, with big red eyes, a
narrow nasal slit, a mobile mouth and, on either side
of her smooth skull, two eardrums so fine they appeared translucent.



She was
running on the lawn, tumbling and rolling towards the pool crying out in joy.
She dived below the water as deep as possible to take enough of a run up to
surge out like a rocket and reach the diving board, gripping it with the tips
of her fingers. The third time around, she missed the diving board and had to
spread her arms' membranes in order to glide down onto the grass. She stood
still for a while, thinking of a new game. At only three metres tall, she was
slight for a seven year old.



Her father
entered the nature room and walked towards her. He took her by the hand, still
smiling. She raised her head towards him.



'I promised
you a surprise', said the Traag.



She remained
motionless for a while, and then, her red eyes lit up with joy as she gripped
her father's hand with her twenty small fingers and shrieked:



'The
neighbour's Om had her little one!'



'She had
two', said the Traag. 'That's quite rare. We will pick the best looking one for
you. Or rather, you will choose it yourself.'



She pulled
on her father's arm, stamping her feet.



'Hurry,
Father, take me to see them!'



'You must
get dressed first,' said the Traag pointing at the tunic abandoned on the lawn.



Hurriedly
she put on the thin garment and ran ahead of her father. One after the other,
they crossed the mound separating them from the house next door.



'Hurry
Father!' said the Traag child stretching up to try and touch the entry phone, a
simple shiny plate fastened on the door.



'You're too
short; don't get all worked up,' said the Traag as he touched it with his hand.



The
neighbour's face appeared on the plate and said:



'Here you
are Praw, I see you brought Tiwa.'



'And how
impatient she is!' smiled Praw through his wide oral slit.



The door
opened; Faoz was waiting for them at the entrance to the nature room. He
politely unfolded his membranes, stretching his arms.



'Happiness onto you, Praw.'



'Happiness
onto you Faoz', replied Tiwa's father.



Slipping
beneath the neighbour's legs, the little girl was already running on the lawn.
Her father called her back, half benevolent, half severe.



'Tiwa! You've not saluted.'



Tiwa rapidly
unfolded a membrane.



'Happiness...'
she said. 'Oh! Neighbour Faoz, where are they? Where are the little Oms?'



With his big
red eye, Faoz looked at Praw knowingly.



'This way,'
he said crossing the room.



They passed
through several doors and entered a small omhouse where a mild animal smell was
floating around despite the immaculate cleanliness.



Stretched on
a cushion, a female Om was breastfeeding her two offspring. She was holding
them tight in her folded arms and they were sucking greedily on her teats.



Tiwa leant
forward to get a closer look at them.



'Oh!' she
said, 'they don't have any hairs on their head!'



'For Oms, we
say hair and not hairs,' explained Praw. 'They are newly born, and their hair
will grow later on.'



She looked
at the mother's long blond hair.



'Will they
have golden hair like their mummy?'



'Certainly,'
said Faoz, 'the father was also of golden blood.'



'They are of
pure race?' asked Praw surprised.



'You know Tiwa, this is quite a present you're getting from neighbour
Faoz!'



'Not at all,
I am pleased for Tiwa! Which one would you like, Tiwa?'



The little
girl held out her hand.



'Can I touch
them?'



'Be careful,
the mother might bite. Let me do it.'



Faoz
unfolded his membrane and caressed the Om's blond hair. She growled a little,
from the back of her throat.



'Come,
come,' said her master calming her down. 'Be good, Softina. I don't want to
harm them in any way. I will give them back to you right away... Do you
understand?'



He took the
twins and said:



'She is
intelligent and affectionate, but having babies always makes them a little
snappy. It's instinctive!'



He placed
the baby in Tiwa's hand. It was twisting like a small frog, shaking its minute
clenched fists. A drop of milk was running from its toothless, howling mouth.



'It's so
cute!' admired Tiwa.



Begging, the
female Om was in turn getting hold of her master's legs and Tiwa's, saying over
and over: 'Baby! Baby!'



The Traag
caressed its head with his free hand.



'Yes, my
Softina, we will return them to you, behave now!'



'They're
both the same', said Tiwa cradling the baby in her hand. 'I choose this one;
can I take it straightaway?'



Her father
protested.



'No, it is
still too young; you can take it in a few



days when it will be able to walk.'



The young
Traag seemed disappointed. Her red eyes dulled.



'But you can
come to see it before then,' said the neighbour taking the baby from her.



'Yes,' said
her father, 'a few days will go fast. I also need time at home to fit out an
omhouse.'



Tiwa pointed
at the cushion where the Om mother was attending to her babies ensuring they
had not suffered from the Traags.



'Will there
be a cushion like this one in our omhouse?'



'Of course.'



'And a
feeding dish like that?'



'Well yes!'



She was
jumping on the spot, flapping her axillary membranes. She began to sing:



'A little Om! A little
Om!'



Then,
suddenly more serious:



'They're my
favourite animal!'



The two
Traags smiled.



'And why is
that?'



'Because
they can talk, and they can even swim if you teach them.'



'Yes, but
not very well... Now let's leave our neighbour in peace.'



He turned
towards Faoz, unfolding his membranes.



'Thank you,
Faoz. Happiness onto you!'



'Happiness,'
said Faoz showing them to the door.



'Don't thank
me, it is nothing really.'



He stroked
Tiwa's smooth head.



'Happiness, little girl. See you soon!'



'Happiness
onto you, neighbour Faoz.'



She crossed
the mound skipping happily behind her father. She was overjoyed: in a few days
the little Oms will be able to walk and she will have one of her own. It is
true that a single day in the large Ygam planet was equivalent to forty five
days on the small planet called Earth, a faraway world from where the Oms
originated.
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When Tiwa's
little Om was big enough to walk on its own, it was separated from its mother.
Neighbour Faoz demanded that this separation be gradual, as he was good and
liked animals.



He started
by entrusting the little one to Tiwa for only one hour a day, then two, and so
on... That way, the mother and her offspring got used to being apart, little by
little. At first, the mother moaned endlessly every time her son left for the
neighbouring house. She then began to transfer her affection onto her other
child.



When the
little Om was away permanently, in the specially fitted out omhouse, the mother
bore only vague regrets with no particular resolve. Still, for several days she
moaned occasionally without really knowing why.



Once Tiwa
was certain her little Om would not be taken from her again, she said:



'This time,
he really is mine! What will I call him?'



'The Om
mother's name is Softina', advised her father, 'call him Softy.'



Tiwa looked
at the young creature as it was pulling up a fistful of grass in the nature
room. It was squatting on its small plump legs, clenching its fists in the
grass with a blissful look on its face and throwing green clumps in the
swimming pool, whilst letting out loud and



exultant shrieks of laughter.



'Softy
doesn't suit him,' said the Traag child. 'Look how strong he is!'



'He must be
stopped,' said Praw. 'The little devil is going to wreck the nature room.'



He raised
his arms, deployed his membranes and sent wind towards the little Om, saying:



'Boo! Will
you stop that, little devil!'



'No Father',
said Tiwa, 'you're scaring him. He doesn't know what he's doing; he's only a
young animal!'



Yet the
creature did not seem scared at all. Aping the Traag, it was shaking its little
arms and shouting in turn:



'Boo! LidP
devil, boo!'



The father
and daughter burst out laughing. The Traag took two steps towards the Om and
grabbed it by one of its legs. He twirled it in his hand and took it to the
omhouse ignoring Tiwa's protests.



'He's got to
sleep a little', he said closing the omhouse's door, 'he's
been up to enough mischief for now, he needs to rest.'



To divert
his daughter's displeasure, he added:



'What name
will you give him in the end? He already has nice hair, just like his mother.
Call him Goldie.'



The little
girl pulled a face as her father gently ushered her to the nature room.



'Too many
Oms are called Goldie because of their hair', she said.



At that
moment, two little fists could be heard in the distance banging against the
omhouse door and a shrill voice was shouting:



'Boo! Lidl devil!'



The two Traags
laughed again.



'He's a real
terror!' exclaimed the father.



The little
girl stopped laughing at once.



'Father',
she said, 'I will call him Terror.'



Praw said
with surprise:



'But that's
not an Om name!'



'It doesn't
matter, Father, I think it suits him. For short I will say Terr!'



Praw smiled.



'As you
wish, Tiwa, it is your Om after all.'



'I'll write
his name on a collar, I... Oh father! He still doesn't have a collar!'



'We will buy
one.'



Tiwa stamped
her feet.



'Now,
Father, right now. Take me to buy a collar for Terr!'



A green eyed
Traag entered the nature room. Praw turned towards her.



'Did you
hear that Wami? She wants me to buy a collar for the Om.'



Tiwa now
pleaded with her in turn.



'Mother,
will you? Will you let me go with Father to buy a collar for Terr?'



'Terr?' said
Tiwa's mother. 'Who's Terr?'



'It's the
name I've given to my little Om.'



The Traag
snapped her membranes with severity.



'All I hear
is talk of this Om!' she said. 'Since it's been here everything is going wrong.
I bet you haven't done any learning today?'



Tiwa gave a
downcast glance at the instruction headsets hanging from the wall.



'No Mother',
she said in a low voice, screwing up her red eyes.



The Traag
approached her and gently wrapped her membranes around her shoulders. She said
in a softer tone:



'That's
alright, Tiwa, I excuse you once more from instruction this morning.'



She turned
towards Praw.



'Take her to
buy the collar, Praw, if it pleases her that much.'



'That was
indeed my intention', said the father, 'but she must promise me to start her
instruction as soon as we return.'



Tiwa
promised everything that was asked of her and dragged her father towards the
door.



They crossed
the mound and, in order to go faster, unfolded their membranes and glided along
the ground.



From his
terrace, neighbour Faoz saw them leave.



'How's the
little Om?' he asked.



'Very well',
replied Tiwa, 'we're off to buy him a collar.'



The father
and daughter got into the sphere and closed the cover. It took off and flew
towards the town; tower blocks could be seen on the horizon.



'Father,
where will we find the collar?' asked Tiwa.



'In Block
12A there's a large omhouse display. There, one can find everything needed to
keep Oms. That's where I got the equipment for our omhouse.'



Within a few
minutes they had reached the city gates and left the sphere to take the mobile
alley leading to the A blocks. Through tunnels and over bridges, they crossed
other districts before getting to the town centre where the crowd was much
denser and the spheres of the warders and technicians appeared like large soap
bubbles suspended in mid-air. They left Alley 3 and let themselves be
transported by Alley A until Block 12.Once in the Block 12 atrium, they went up
ten floors and Tiwa became filled with wonder.



A large
corridor was lined on one side by shop windows where Oms of all races were
displayed. Some were blond like Terr. Others had dark skin and curly hair. Some
males had a mane of hair which started between their eyes and ears and,
circling the mouth, ended on the chin.



Further away,
glass cages were lined up where one could see dogs, lions from Mars, birds from
Ygam and all sorts of other animals from the universe. But Tiwa only had eyes
for the Oms, this race of small monkeys from Earth.



Tiwa's
selective interest for these animals was not particularly original for a young
Traag girl. An Om was by far the most prized companion on Ygam. Was there not a
saying which went: "Oms are Traags' best friends"? Besides it was in
front of the Oms' cages the larger crowds were gathered.



Praw let his
daughter entertain herself for a while looking at the shop windows, before
taking her along saying:



'Time is
short. Don't forget you must do your instruction when we get back home. Come
and choose a collar for your little Om.'



They entered
a showroom where all sorts of things for animals were displayed. A salesman
introduced himself and presented different models of collars. Tiwa picked a
large blue one.



She did
however worry about its size, saying:



'This will
never fit my little Om.'



But the
salesman reassured her by pointing at a small switch which could be pressed to
shorten or lengthen the collar. He also suggested a magnetic leash, a simple
bracelet that could easily be slipped on one's wrist and set up with the collar
to prevent the Om from going more than six millistadia away.



Praw asked
for the items to be packed and left the block with a very happy Tiwa.



Half an hour
later they were back home. Tiwa rushed to the omhouse, placed the collar around
Terr's neck and the bracelet on her own wrist. Then, keeping her promise, she
went to sit on the lawn of the nature room and put on her instruction headset,
as the little Om fell asleep on her lap lulled by her caresses.



'...Elementary
school, the headset hummed gently, 'info 10. This info will be about
ygamography. Please close your eyes.'



Tiwa closed
her eyes and a very precise mental picture arose in her head. An orb was
rotating slowly, a sphere divided up in irregular red and green smears.



'Our last
info dealt with the genesis of Ygam's seas and continents. Next is the
distribution of these on Ygam's surface as rearranged intentionally by the
Traags. Ygam's continents number six: Four artificial ones and two natural
ones. The latter were not altered by the Traags. They have kept the shape given
to them by chance and are used as a reservation for inferior species.'



'The four
continents retouched by the Traags have a triangular equilateral shape and are
of equal size. Two are situated at the same distance from each other in
hemisphere A, the other two at equal distance from each other in hemisphere B.
Their tips point towards the poles, while their bases face the equator.'



'The natural
continents are situated on the equator, but as far away as possible from the
adjusted continents, that is to say...'



The little
Om, in a pleasant dream, could see a multicoloured sphere spin around. He could
hear words, though he did not understand them and could not even have
pronounced them correctly.



As the
Traag's hand was resting on his head, the bracelet was very close to the
collar. Thanks to a very simple phenomenon, which no one had thought about,
Terr could hear and see in his sleep everything his young mistress perceived
through her headset.



The voices
and images were falling into his subconscious like seeds into virgin earth.
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Terr got used to sleeping on
Tiwa's lap whenever she was doing her instruction. At first her parents
prevented her from it, fearing that their daughter be distracted by the small
animal's presence. But they soon noted they were wrong.



Indeed, when
Tiwa was deprived of the little Om she shortened her instruction hours to go
and play with him sooner. In fact her inferior friend's company incited her to
keep the headset on longer. In the end Praw and Wami actually recommended she
took the little Om with her to ease her daily learning chore.



One day, as
Terr had already grown somewhat, Praw heard a noise in the omhouse where he had
locked him up for a few hours. He got near and heard the animal humming a
strange song with even stranger words:



'Klud city
is continent South A's largest town, Torm the largest in the North A continent,
nent, nent... The Traag's original element is water; in the past, Traags could
not breathe in air... air... air! Nowadays they are amphibious thanks to the
mutations created by the scientist Zarek, Zarek, rek, rek!...'



Praw could
not believe his eardrums. He went to find his wife.



'Wami', he
said, 'something amazing is happening!'



'And what
could that be?'



'You know
the little Om... it's unbelievable... the little Om knows Tiwa's infos by
heart!'



Wami
shrugged.



'You're
always so dramatic. Tiwa may well have taught him to pronounce a few words,
but...' Praw did not reply and took his wife towards the omhouse. Behind the
closed door a juvenile voice was humming:



'... That is
why, that is why... ceps' spores do not germinate in acidic soil, soil... Tiwa,
Tiwa, naughty... ty, do your infos... A thir... a third of the planet Sird's
atmosphere is composed of strong elements and two thirds of weak elements!'



Praw opened
the door suddenly and found Terr seated on his cushion swinging back and forth
in rhythm with his nonsensical song.



Terr had
become a handsome little boy, with curly shoulder length hair. He bounced up
and ran to Praw's legs asking: 'Treat!'



Wami began
to sing in order to coax the creature: 'Tiwa, you naughty gir... girl, go and
learning now!'



But Terr
just burst out laughing and tried to wriggle out of Praw's hand, keeping his
eye on the nature room's green space where Tiwa was romping about. The Traag
let him go, and Terr ran to the swimming pool where he dived, chuckling.



Puzzled, the
Traag couple looked at each other.



'After all',
said Wami, 'we own a little Om who speaks better than the others; let's not
make a meal out of it. He doesn't understand a word he is saying.'



'Of course',
said Praw. 'He mixes everything up, botanic with cosmography, ygamography with
biology...'



In turn they
entered the nature room to see Tiwa who was coming out of the water.



'Do you know
your little Om can talk?'



'Of course',
said Tiwa. 'I am trying to teach him to talk like a Traag, but it is difficult.
Some words he just cannot pronounce.'



'Really?'
said Wami. 'Your father and I have just heard him reciting your infos by
heart.'



Surprised,
the Traag child shook her membranes to dry them a little.



She said: 'That's impossible; Terr only speaks like a baby Traag and...
I've never taught him my lessons, he couldn't have..."



'We heard
him!' asserted her father.



The little
girl shook her head.



'Well then',
she said, i don't know... perhaps... perhaps I repeated them aloud without
realizing...'



Praw turned
to his wife:



'I thought
the Oms couldn't pronounce certain words due to their mouths' particular shape,
but that's not the reason!'



'What do you
mean?'



Praw smiled.



'Imagine',
he said, 'a particularly dumb Traag on an alien planet. He would be able to
know a good hundred useful words: treat, go out, hunger, thirst. But he would
be incapable of forming sentences.'



'And?'



'He could
well "recite" phrases he heard by heart, without understanding their
meaning. That's exactly what's happening with Terr.'



Wami
shrugged once again.



'So many words for such an insignificant matter! This Om is very attached to Tiwa and he follows her everywhere. He must
have heard her reciting her infos aloud and he learnt them mechanically without
knowing what he was doing. The matter is closed, let's leave it at that.'



She turned
to Tiwa.



'Which
reminds me: you haven't done any instruction today. Hurry and put on your
headset.'



Tiwa
obediently went to take down her headset. She stopped on her track. The hook
was on the wall but the headset had disappeared. Praw saw his daughter's
unease.



'Where have
you left them now?' he said snapping his membranes.



'I don't
know, Father.'



'Look for
them. You usually sit under the palm leaves by the swimming pool.'



They
searched the grass but did not find anything. Tiwa even dived to examine the
bottom of the pool. They then looked all over the nature room.



'I bet you
let Terr play with them', reproached Praw. 'These appliances are very
expensive; you are not being reasonable, Tiwa.'



Tiwa's red
eyes became veiled dolefully.



'I assure
you, Father...'



'I am not
strict enough with you', the Traag cut short.



'But Father,
Fve never let the Om play with the headset, honestly!'



The father
did not know what to think. 'And yet that would explain a lot of things', he
said... 'Where is Terr?'



'Terr!' the
girl called out. The little Om did not answer the call. 'He is hiding, the
little rascal', said Praw. 'Terr, come here! Terr, look what I have for you!
Terr, come and have a treat!'



The Traag
mother came back into the room. 'What is going on?' she asked. 'What a racket
you're making. This is not the time to play with the Om. Tiwa, I told you to
start your instruction!'



'She can't', moaned Praw, 'the headset has disappeared! Terr is gone too!'



'No, Fve
just seen him in the corridor', said Wami.



'Terr!'



All three
rushed to the corridor. 'Where was he?' 'Here, on this seat'. 'Dammit!' swore
Praw. He pointed a finger at the chair. 'Why are you gesticulating like this?'
'The headset!' said Praw. 'What about it?'



'The Om
could easily have reached it by climbing on the chair. I bet you he is playing
with it now. If he breaks it...!'



He went to
the omhouse. The door was wide open and the small room was empty.



'Where has
he gone, the little devil?'



Tiwa burst
into tears, thinking she may have lost her Om.



'Instead of
crying', said her mother, 'how about you put on your bracelet, it is the only
way to find him. You haven't lost it, have you?'



'I... I left
it in my tunic pocket', gasped Tiwa.



'Come on
then, hurry up!'



The little
Traag ran to the nature room, searched her gown and put on her bracelet. She
pressed one of the switches and looked up downhearted.



'Well?'
repeated her father.



'He must
already be faraway', whined Tiwa, 'the bracelet draws me a little toward there,
but not very much.'



She was
pointing towards the entrance to the house. The door was ajar.



'He's gone
out! I knew it', said Praw, 'Tiwa, pull on the leash'.



'No', said
Tiwa, 'if I pull too hard he'll hit something and hurt himself.'



Annoyed, the
father took the bracelet from her and pressed on the switch as hard as he could
to attract Terr's collar towards him.
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Terr was
running. He had already cleared many of the mounds andwas hurtling at full speed
down a slope when he suddenly felt strangled by his collar. He let go of the
headset and put his hands to his neck. Tugged by an invisible force, he went
back three steps and turned around to counter the pulling with his neck and not
his throat. He was forced to take some more steps and held on with all his
strength to a metal bar sticking out from a railing.



At that
moment he felt a rough hand on his shoulder. He almost shrieked with rage and
turned around, his face twisted by the effort. A big bearded Om was behind him
saying:



'You really
are a nitwit!'



'Help me',
choked Terr.



Sniggering,
the stranger pressed the collar's switch. It widened enough for the little Om's
head to go through. The bearded Om sniggered again, brandished the collar which
seemed to want to fly off, and let go of it suddenly. It flew into the air,
bounced on a mound and disappeared from their sight.



'It'd be
good if it hit them right in the nasal slit!' exclaimed the bearded Om. 'That
would slow them down!'



He pushed on
Terr's shoulders.



'Let's clear
off!'



At first the
little Om followed his new found ally who had taken to his heels, but he then
stopped and retraced his steps.



'You're
mad', yelled his saviour.



Not
replying, Terr picked up the headset he had left behind, placed it on his
shoulders and bending under its weight he caught up with his companion who had
mercifully slowed down.



'Leave it
behind', advised the big Om without losing a stride.



'No, I need
it', panted Terr.



'I knew it,
you're mad. Here, give it to me.'



He grabbed
the headset and hoisted it on his shoulders.



'Where are
we going?'



'Don't you worry!'



A faraway
voice shouted: 'Terr! Come and have a treat!'



But Terr
could not hear. His ears were ringing. He tottered
forward and fell unconscious, shattered by the effort: his life as a luxury pet
had not prepared him for this.



His
companion stopped, looked around and saw a shaded spot beneath a cement landing
where he hid the headset. Stooping, he then picked up the senseless boy and
veered cautiously across the small built up area.



He slipped
into a ditch surrounded by tall grass and, walking in the undergrowth for a
good half an hour, reached some wasteland where numerous disused spheres



were rusting away.



He put Terr
on the ground and slapped him roughly. At the third slap, the young boy gasped
and came to his senses. He opened his mouth and breathed noisily. 'Feeling
better, are we?' enquired the bearded Om.



'Yes...
Happiness onto you...' 'My name is Brave.'



'Happiness
onto you, Brave... I... but who are you?'



'I'm an Om!'



'I mean to
say... you can talk!' 'And so can you, little one.' 'I thought I was an
exception. I thought I was the only Om who could talk.'



Brave ran
his fingers through his beard. 'You're not the only one, but it's quite rare.
Usually an Om who talks can't bear servitude.



'Some of the
words you're using... I can't understand them. What does servitude mean?' asked
Terr, surprised.



'I'll
explain. Do your owners know you can talk?' 'No... Well they were starting to
suspect it. I just learnt like that, by listening to them. And I could also
hear Tiwa's infos."



'Who's
Tiwa?'



'My young mistress. I could talk but they carried
on speaking to me like... like I was a dog. Have you ever seen dogs? They're
funny, aren't they, and even smaller than Oms! So cute!...
What was I saying?... Oh yes, I didn't dare to speak
other than to say: treat - me happy -hungry... And then today they overheard me
speaking normally. They were pulling faces and didn't look at all happy. I got
a little scared!...'



'And then?'



'Then I said
to myself that I wouldn't show them anymore that I could talk, otherwise they
could whip me, like they did when I stole a sweet from the kitchen.'



'And so you
left?'



'Not
straightaway. I must explain to you there is something wonderful, something I
love above all else: The info headset. It shows pictures and says things. And
once you know these things, you feel... how can I
say... stronger. Yes, that's right, stronger!'



'So you
stole it!'



'What?'



'The headset!'



'Oh! Yes, I
thought they didn't want me to carry on listening when Tiwa was doing her
instruction, which would have been terrible to me... yes, I stole them.'



He suddenly
sat up straight, his face all red.



'Where is
it? Did you lose it?'



'I hid it',
said Brave, 'we'll find it again.'



Terr looked
disconcerted.



'Are you
sure?'



'Yes, and only to make you happy. Because to me headsets are horrible Traag things, and I don't see
their use. But don't worry, I'll go and get it for you!"



Brave once
again ran his fingers through his beard.



'So, you
left just like that, without knowing where you were going, how you were going
to live, what you'd be eating and drinking?'



Terr became
sheepish.



'I didn't
think about all that!'



'Well then,
let me tell you, you were lucky to come across me.'



'What do you
mean?'



Brave aped
him, faking a small voice:



'What do you
mean, what do you mean? Hey, you luxury Om, you've got everything to learn,
things your headset isn't telling you!'



'I don't
understand you sometimes', said Terr scratching his ear.



'I know, I
know. Anyhow, come. Without me you're doomed. And you'll obey me, I'm the gang
leader.'



'Gang?'



'Yes, the
Big Tree gang.'



'Oh!'



'Oh what?'



'What
bothers me is that... I'm afraid Tiwa might be unhappy that she's lost me.'



Brave
clapped his hands impatiently.



'You're
talking nonsense, little one. Once you've spent time with us your feelings for
Tiwa will change, believe me. Come on, you're not tired anymore. Let's go,
we've got a long walk ahead of us, and it's getting dark.'
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They walked
throughout the night, for so long in fact that when Terr woke up he could not
remember falling asleep.



He found
himself lying in some kind of nest set amongst a tree's forks. All around him
branches were trembling gently in the breeze, letting through shimmering
patches of light from the starry sky.



Used as he
was to cushions, his fragile skin was irritated by thousands of stings from the
blades of dry grass making up his bed. He propped himself up on his elbow
scratching his legs furiously with his spare arm as he called out softly:



'Brave!'



Something
moved beneath him; he lowered his eyes which were now used to the dark and saw
an Om he did not know. An old Om with white hair and a beard.



'Brave isn't
here', said the old man, 'he's gone back to the Traag city. He lost time
because of you, little one, but he was really happy he saved you.'



'Who are
you, old Om?' asked Terr.



The old man
waved him down. Terr, who was shaking from vertigo, used the wood's cracks and
knots to slide down towards the old man. He soon found himself next to him in a
slightly more spacious nest.



'Who are
you?' he repeated.



'My master
used to call me Faithful. And I truly deserved my name. He was a good Traag and
it was impossible not to love him. But one day he left for a long trip and he
entrusted me with neighbours who beat me and didn't feed me properly. So I ran
away at the first opportunity. That was a long time ago. And you, little one,
what's your name?'



'My name is
Terr.'



'It doesn't
mean anything...'



'It's
shorter than saying Terror.'



The old man
smiled faintly:



'Terror! Is that so?'



He touched
the young boy's arm and added:



'You're
quite well built, but you could do with more muscles. How old are you?'



'Tiwa, my
mistress, tells me I'm a hundred days old... Faithful, why are you wearing a
collar? Are you not a wild Om?'



'All the Oms
wear collars, even the wild ones. Didn't you notice Brave's?'



'No, his
hair and beard are too long, I couldn't see.'



'They're
fake collars', said Faithful. 'If an Om was found without a collar he'd get
taken back. Myself, when I was younger, I got caught by a guard. When he saw my
collar, he said: "This Om must belong to someone in the
neighbourhood". And he let me go. We'll give you a fake collar.'



Terr
remained thoughtful. 'I'm really hungry, he said after a while. Do you have any
food for me?'



The old man
raised his finger in the air.



'Above your
nest you'll find a pot of sap.'



'Sap?'



'Yes, Brave
cut a gash in the tree's bark and the sap is pouring into a pot for you. You'll see, it tastes like sugar. You won't be hungry or
thirsty anymore.'



The little
Om shuddered at the thought of more dangerous acrobatics, but driven by hunger
he climbed the branches and found the pot above his bed.



He drank
from it a thick tepid liquid with a vague sweet taste. He was not happy with
this unrefined food, but he drank enough to regain some strength before going
back down to keep the old man company.



'Feeling
better, little one?' asked the old man.



'Yes, but I
don't really like it much.'



'You'll get
used to it. Besides we do have other



foods.'



'Where are
the other wild Oms?'



'They're all
hunting to bring back what can be useful to us. They mostly steal from the
Traags.'



An idea kept
running through Terr's head.



'Do they
steal instruction headsets?'



The old man
sniggered:



'No, whatever for?'



Terr evaded
the question.



'I stole
one.'



'Really?'



'Yes, I
enjoy learning. It makes me stronger.'



'And are you
educated?'



'A little, I
can read. I also understand a lot because



I used to
listen to Tiwa during her infos.'



'Believe me,
little one, Traags' education may be fun, but it's of no use at all to the Oms.
What would be useful for you, on the other hand, is to know how to run fast,
climb trees, steal without getting caught...'



Voices and
the rustle of foliage came from the foot of the tree. Soon a few silhouettes could
be seen climbing up the lower branches and Brave's face appeared.



'Well,
well', he said, 'the luxury Om is awake.'



He pointed
to the headset astride his shoulder and added:



'Look what
I've brought for you, luxury Om.'



'Oh! Said Terr, happiness onto you, Brave!'



Other Oms
appeared; one of them, black with frizzy hair, laughed a lot and displayed
extremely white teeth; his name was Charcoal. Some females were part of the
group, as well as a few children almost as young as Terr. Their tough life had
made them muscular and they were effortlessly carrying heavy tins, giant fruit,
rolls of metal wire and assorted objects taken from the Traags.



They
gathered around Terr with a benevolent curiosity.



'How old are you?' called out a young boy.



'A hundred
days,' replied Terr feeling a little intimidated.



'A hundred? What does that mean? I'm two
times ten hands of ten day hands, plus two', retorted the young boy proudly
throwing back his long hair. 'Let's see how strong you are.'



As he said
this he shoved Terr who almost fell off the nest. Brave intervened and slapped
the attacker's face.



'Stop it,
Valiant, Terr's not used to the life we lead.'



'Did you
look after the baby, Faithful?' enquired a statuesque female Om.



'Yes, young
lady, your baby has all it needs.'



'I'll go and
have a look,' said the female Om as she hopped from branch to branch towards
the top of the tree.



She came
across Brave who had gone up to put the headset in the nest set aside for Terr.
Brave dropped down onto a nearby branch. He raised his arm and said:



'Listen, all
of you. I want everyone to be nice to Terr. For a while he'll make do with
staying in the tree and helping Faithful sort what we bring back. This luxury
Om has got to get used to effort and grow some muscles. Then I'll take care of his
education.'



He turned
towards Terr:



'As for you,
as I've already told you, you'll obey me at all times. I brought back the
headset to make you happy but you'll only be allowed to play with it once your
work is done, understood?'



'Yes,' said
Terr timidly. He felt sad and missed Tiwa and the nature room. He felt quite
cold and bloated by the unfamiliar sap. In short, he was as unhappy as can be
and wished he was locked up in a comfortable omhouse, faraway from these caring
louts.



'Come with
me,' said Brave.



Terr
followed him obediently, climbed branches, crossed difficult spots by pulling
on flexible offshoots until he reached an enormous branch. He watched as Brave
disappeared into a hole in the branch and he followed him inside a kind of
cavern roughly carved into the wood.



'I can't see
a thing, it's pitch-black,' said Terr.



'Just wait
here', Brave's voice said.



Terr heard a
loud grunt and the cavern suddenly lit up. Brave was proudly pointing at a huge
stone resting on a metal pole.



'But
it's...' hazarded Terr.



'Yes', said
Brave, 'it's a Traag light; the others aren't strong enough. You see, I place
the stone on the switch. To turn it off I remove the stone.



Terr looked
around him. He was in a vast storeroom filled with odds and ends. Tins of all
sizes were piled up on the floor in a jumble.



'There',
said Brave, 'you're going to sort all this out. You'll stick the boxes with
other boxes, rolls of wire with other rolls of wire, and you'll do the same
with the rest.'



'But', said
Terr pointing at a pile of boxes, 'must I sort the ones already piled up?'



Brave looked
at him as if he was dealing with a complete idiot.



'Can't you
see they're already sorted?'



'No, you've
put boxes of food with boxes of medicine. There's even a box of powder for
treating Traags' membranes.'



Brave looked
at him silently.



'AH these
boxes have the same shape', he said at last. 'How can you guess what's inside
them?'



'It's
written on them... there, these small signs, they're meant to be read.'



Brave ran
his fingers through his beard, a gesture familiar to him. He whispered:



'So, reading
means guessing what's inside the boxes thanks to these small signs? I could
never understand what "to read" meant... Well, if that's so, do as
you like. It'll stop us spending hours opening the boxes which are no use to
us.'



'All right!' As he was leaving, Brave
hesitated:



'Tell me,
little one... is it thanks to instruction headset that you learnt to
read?"



'Of course.'



Brave left, scratching his head.
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Within a few
days Terr was totally familiar with the gymnastics his new arboreal life
demanded.



He had
somewhat grown and his muscles were more defined beneath his tanned skin. Brave
took him to run more often in the neighbouring gardens, teaching him to hide,
to crawl without being seen by the Traags, to steal fruit and vegetables bigger
than himself.



One day he
gave him a collar intended to conceal his illegal status and he took him to the
town.



'Don't
forget', he said, 'you must never let the Traags know you can talk. Amongst
other things this will allow you to act stupid whenquestioned about your
masters or why you're here or there. As for the rest, I taught you enough
tricks for you to manage on your own.'



They were
walking one behind the other in a grassy ditch.



'What is it
we're going to do exactly?' asked Terr.



Brave
chuckled at the idea of what laid ahead.



'I took you
because you can read', he said. 'We're going to steal. You'll read what's in
the boxes, that way I won't waste my energy stealing something useless. Can you
swim?'



'Yes, why?'



'You'll see.
Now shut up. We'll continue in



silence.'



They entered
a conduit which vanished into the depths of a concrete wall. Terr was walking
comfortably, but in front of him Brave's large silhouette was bent double.



They
branched off several times in the thickening shade. Fearful of getting lost in
this labyrinth, Terr stayed glued to his guide. After a while the latter
stopped and whispered in his ear:



'Now it's
going to go up. You'll climb easily with your back and knees. Let me go ahead
so you won't slow me down.'



Sweating and
puffing, they climbed slowly up a vertical tube. Soon, faint but increasing
daylight glowed above them. It came through a small grate closing the duct.



His knees
and back propped up against the sides, Brave slowly lifted the grate and peered
outside. Reassured by his observation, he came out of the pipe and held his
hand out to Terr to help him out.



They were in
a massive room where metal scaffolding propped up machines which were purring
quietly, under no surveillance whatsoever. Everywhere giant wheels, cams and
bearings were dancing an intricate ballet.



Terr caught
sight of rows of cylindrical tins jerking along on parallel running lines.
These lines disappeared into a dark tunnel towards which Brave pointed his
finger.



'We've got
to go through there', he said taking along his young companion.



They climbed
up metal lattice work and got on top of a tin each. Shaken every time the line
pulsated, Terr held on as if on the roof of a rolling carriage, as Brave was
getting ahead by jumping from tin to tin. Pride made Terr get up and he
followed as fast as he could, guided through the shade by vague silvery glints
of light from the lids under his feet.



They reached
a second room where more machines were grabbing the tins one by one, rolling
them along and printing on them assorted Traag letters before releasing them
into a second tunnel.



Aping his
guide, Terr jumped on the ground before the machines caught him and ran to the
other tunnel.



The third
room was much bigger than the others. The noise was more bearable. Guided by
the line moving one notch at a time, the tins were piling up along the walls in
multicoloured colonnades.



'Here we
are', said Brave. 'You can read. Tell me which tins to
take.'



Terr read
the inscriptions but they did not tell him much. He got nearer a pile of boxes
and read:



ENERGIZER MX



Young mammal
liver extract



Associated
to micro-elements 1 and 2



In form of
tablets



'This one is
good,' he said.



'Good', said
Brave, 'we'll steal ten tins.'



Terr looked
anxiously at the tins which were as big as him.



'How will we
take all this?' he said, 'it's not possible.'



'I'll
explain. Come near this window.'



Terr moved
nearer docilely. Brave showed him a stream of dirty water spewed out by the
plant.



'We're going
to drop the tins in the water. They'll float far away from here pushed by the
current. I know where. All we'll have to do is collect them with other Oms.'



'But then,
why only ten tins?'



'Because it would get noticed! They'd get
wary and put the factory under surveillance. We wouldn't be able to come back
without getting caught. Whereas with ten tins every so often they don't notice
a thing; you understand now? Come on, lay them on the ground one by one and
roll them towards me, it's not hard. I'll lift them and push them out of the
window.'



Terr grabbed
a first tin with his arms, pulled with all his strength, managed to tip it over
and with a shove sent it rolling towards Brave who bent down, clutched the
bottom of the tin with his fingers and pushed it up the wall groaning. He
hoisted it up to the window ledge and sent it falling into the empty space.



During that
time, Terr was sending him a second tin and was already turning around to grab
another when a Traag's voice froze him to the spot.



'Caught you, ruffians!'



'Jump,'
shouted Brave, 'jump out of the window!'



Stricken,
Terr saw the angry Traag's huge stature coming towards him. As the giant's hand
stooped down towards the ground, the little Om jumped and ran to the window.
Brave held him under the armpits and sent him down to the furrow running half a stadia below.



Terr dived
into the dirty water, came to the surface, got swept along at high speed but
managed to look back and see Brave falling into the
water. He swam with all his strength against the current but was soon caught up
by his companion.



'I thought
he was going to catch you', said Terr.



'He did
catch me', Brave smiled through his beard, 'he caught me by the hair, but I bit
him and he let go.'
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At the
entrance to the park where the free Oms nested, a rectangular shape could be seen
shining in the night.



It puzzled
Terr. Even though Brave told him the rectangle was a sign for Traags and that
their business was of no interest to the Oms, the young boy let his companion
go back alone and wandered cautiously near the Traags' entrance.



He soon
understood. The sign was saying:



Park closed
tomorrow - Deomisation.



Terr ran
through the shaded parts of the park as fast as his legs could carry him. When
he reached the bottom of the tree he had to rest a little to catch his breath
back before climbing.



He finally
jammed his fingers in the bark's ridges and rose amongst the branches.



When he
emerged at camp level he found his companions laughing and feasting in the
moonlight. 'Well Terr', asked Brave, 'has the entrance fee gone up?'



They all burst
out laughing, but Terr stood still, his arms dangling.



'The park
will be closed tomorrow', he said simply.



'What
dreadful news!' yelped Valiant in between more laughter.



Terr was not
moving. He added: 'Closed for deomisation.'



The laughter
abated. Three children babbling in their nest were quietened down.



'What are
you saying?' enquired Brave, 'deomi...'



'Deomisation',
repeated Terr. 'It means they're going to try to eliminate all the Oms in the
park.'



He rested
his arm on the leader's hairy arm. 'Brave, one day you told me two other tribes
of free Oms lived in the park. They must be warned.'



Brave stood
on his branch and spat in the open. 'You're mad! This is a good chance to be
rid of them! The Red Bush gang has the best spot in the park. We'll take their
place once the alert is over. As for the others, they're nothing but a bunch of
disorganised stupid vagrants. It's because of them the Traags are de-om...
de-omising.'



'How do they
go about it?' asked Charcoal looking worried, 'by laying traps or what?' 'I
don't know.'



'Me neither,
I've never seen it before. I've never even heard of it: deo-mi-sation. Are you
sure it means... what you said it did?'



'Absolutely
sure', said Terr. 'The best thing is to go and...'



Brave tapped
him on the head.



'Keep quiet!
I'm the leader here.'



He looked at
his group majestically and said:



'Here! First
we'll sleep a little to gather some strength. The night is only just setting
and we have plenty of time, but in order not to be caught out we'll post some
look-outs. I need one hand's worth.'



He rose his hand fingers stretched out.



'Who's had
enough rest to be a look-out?'



Several Oms
volunteered, including Terr. Brave counted them, closing his five fingers one
by one and Terr was included in his choice.



Brave told
the others to sit down and said:



'Charcoal
will station himself by the lake footpath, one hand of double hands of steps
from the tree. Valiant will stay in the gravel by the stream. Terr, you'll be
at the Red Bush fork. You two, at the other end of the main
path. I'll stay awake in the tree. Go! Whistle if anything happens. When
it's time to leave I'll whistle to call you to the foot of the tree. As for the
rest, get some sleep!'



The
look-outs climbed down the trunk. Once on the ground, Terr left the others and
made for the Red Bush fork where the path splits in two leading to the main
Traag entrance and to the Bush over a mossy rockery.



He climbed
on a pile of stones overlooking the fork and crouched in a gap in the rocks.



Listening to
the breeze's every sigh through the leaves, his eyes wide opened in the
twilight, he stayed still for a long time. But he was young, and soon his guard
duty irritated him.



He left his
hideout and went up the Red Bush path to widen his field of vision. He reached
a small grassy terrace which made an ideal lookout point. From there he could
see as far as one hundred and fifty steps. (Brave would have said three double
hands of double hands, had he been able to count without getting mixed up).



After what
seemed like a very long time, he lost patience again and turned around towards
the top of the rockery. His curiosity prompted him to go higher, the excuse
being he would be able to see further.



He followed
his instinct and heaved himself up amongst the climbing plants.



With some
effort he set foot on the top of the mound. Once there, half afraid, half
happy, he could sweep over the part of the park forbidden to his group: The Red
Bush territory.



Looking
hard, he could just about make it out, purple in the starlight and bristling
with sting like leaves. Then, forgetting all his fears and pushed by a vague
but powerful feeling, he hurtled down the other slope, ran through the meadow
and screamed:



'Oh! The Red
Bush gang! Beware you Oms! Tomorrow the Traags are going to deomise the park!'



He repeated
his call, turned around to run away and fell sprawling onto the ground, his
head full of the painful echoes from being bludgeoned.



A big black
Om was leaning over him sniggering, before throwing him over his shoulder like
a feather and running towards the bush.



Other
silhouettes came to meet them. Questions were coming from all sides.



'What did he
say?'



'Is he from
Brave's group?'



'I couldn't
understand a thing.'



'What shall
we do with him?'



'Tell the
Old Lady!'



Terr was
vaguely aware of being carried from hand to hand. He landed up brutally on a
heap of straw. A spurt of water in his face brought him back to his senses.



He sat up
shaking his head and found himself amongst unknown faces. In front of him was a
hunched shape. An old black Om lady with lean limbs and white frizzy hair was
sizing him up with little consideration. A flurry of hoarse questions rained
down:



'What were
you doing in our territory?'



'I... came
to warn you.'



'Of what?'



'Of tomorrow's deomising. The Traags...'



'Well well!
And who told you to warn us?'



'Nobody. It was my own personal idea.'



'A what idea?'



'Personal. My own idea.'



'You talk
like a Traag, little one. Why is it you talk like one?'



'I've
already been told that. It's because I spent my childhood with Traags, and
because I learnt a little.'



'Yeah
right... Don't laugh, you lot, let him make himself clear. So you were coming
over to warn us of... of what?'



'The Traags
are about to deomise. They're going to kill all the
park's Oms, or capture them, I'm not sure... It's written on the sign at the
park entrance.'



A big Om
with red hair interrupted him:



'Don't
listen to him, Old Lady, it's a trick from Brave's group to make us leave the
bush!'



'Shut up,
Redhead', said the old lady. 'You, little one, how do you know what's on the
sign?'



'I read it.
I learnt to read with the Traags, which is very useful.'



The old lady
scratched her head with both hands and then, bored with looking for lice, waved
to the black Om who'd knocked Terr out.



'Scratch me,
son.'



The black Om curry-combed vigorously her head with his nails.



'That's
enough', said the old lady. 'And now...'



She drew her
son over and whispered something in his ear. The black Om went away beneath an
archway of branches.



'Now that
you're informed', hazarded Terr, 'I wouldn't mind going back to Brave. I...'



'Shut up!'
said the old lady.



And as he
was insisting, the redhead Om slapped him sending him tumbling into the hay.



Infuriated,
Terr got up slowly with a threatening stare. All of a sudden, without any
warning, he jumped on his opponent and head-butted him in the stomach, causing
him to double up in pain. The others joined in. Blows rained on him and cut
short his victory, and as he lost consciousness he could feel his hand
clutching a throat, his teeth biting an arm.



***



When he
opened his eyes, he found himself bound hand and foot with metal wire. Facing him, the old Om lady was doubled up with
laughter.



'True
enough! Ha, true enough, you messed up three of my people, little one! Hey you
guys, ha ha, the little one caused you problems, isn't that so? He's young
still, but once he's grown in a few days time, he'll be quite a lad!'



Her voice
sounded hoarse, and her throat whistled as she coughed painfully. She seemed to
lose her breath but she gained control again, panting and wiping her eyes.



'Yeah', she
said several times, 'yeah, yeah.'



Then, turning to her son:



'You, give
me this.'



The black Om
gave her a large colourful piece of paper. She unfolded it before Terr and
winked.



'Here's a
label', she said. 'If you can read, tell me if what was in the tin was good to
eat.'



Terr kept
quiet, as he was still not over his trashing. The old lady laughed some more.



Look at
him', she said, 'just look at him! He's sulking, what a temper!'



And then
suddenly, more serious:



'Listen,
little one, I like you. I like guys like you, hard and all. You're young but
promising, for sure! So here, I'd rather believe you, regarding the ...
deomising.



But I want
to be sure, you understand, sure you're not telling lies. If you give me the
right answer about this label, I'll let you go... Understood? So tell me if
it's good to eat and what the label says. Prove to me you can read.'



'It's not
edible', Terr called out bluntly, 'it's Irsaan paste to colour Traags' clothes!
Green paste!'



The old lady
looked merrily around her.



'Good', she
said. 'Untie him!'



The Oms
grudgingly obeyed and Terr was freed.



'Don't go
right away', said the old lady as the teenager was rubbing his wrists.



She came up
to him and spoke into his nose:



'I'm letting
you go, young one, but if I realise I was wrong, beware. I'll always find you!
On the other hand, if you're not having us on you can always come to ask me
something if you need it.'



'I spoke the
truth,' declared Terr.



'Good, little one, good. Now go... Not this way,
stupid! Redhead, guide him.'



Terr
followed the red haired Om in a maze of covered alleyways where some daylight
filtered through and which suddenly opened into the meadow. They split up
without a word.



Back at the
fork, he took up his look-out duty wondering if his group had heard the noise
caused by his adventure.



He soon
found out it was not the case. Two silhouettes he recognised as being Charcoal
and Valiant appeared at the bend of the path. To guide
them towards him, Terr let out a small whistle.



'What are
you doing?' asked Valiant. 'Didn't you hear Brave's signal? Everyone's waiting
for you at the foot of the tree.'



'But your
nose is bleeding', worried Charcoal. 'What's going on?'



Terr lied:



'I knocked
myself out falling in the rockery', he said. 'I've only just come to.'
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'There you
are!' said Brave when he saw them arrive.



'He knocked
himself out falling over!' announced Valiant.



'I was
getting worried. Anything broken?'



Terr
reassured him. Brave swiftly inspected his small gang. Most female Oms carried
babies. The males were loaded with all sorts of packages. Old Faithful was
leaning on a stick, still puffing from coming down the tree.



Brave was
thinking. His rudimentary reasoning was telling him to split his gang into
mobile and less noisy groups. But the fear of losing someone on the way caused
him to follow his feelings. Looking at the whole tribe he was overcome by a
false sense of security and a feeling of strength and warmth swept through him.
He gave the starting signal.



Walking in
single file the Oms followed the usual path for their pillaging raids. They
wound down amongst the palm leaves, forded the stream and left the park with no
difficulty.



They then
stood in the mud of a ditch which lined the road. Sudden sounds of falling and
swearing could be heard here and there, and Brave shouted out 'Quiet!' as
discreetly as possible.



Terr and
Valiant were supporting the old Faithful.



'Where are
we going?' whispered Valiant.



'I reckon
Brave wants us to go to the waste ground whilst waiting for somewhere better.
Hasn't he said anything?'



'No, but I
think you're right.'



The old man
was huffing too much to give an opinion. He was tumbling miserably on the
smallest of bumps and his breathing sounded more like a moan.



Suddenly
Brave gave the order to stop. A few shushes ran down the column. Everyone
stopped. Terr and Valiant helped Faithful sit down in the mud.



'Quiet!'
Brave's commanding voice whispered once again.



Footsteps
could be heard coming nearer. Slow and heavy Traag footsteps.
The flabby steps hit the tarmac rhythmically like wet cloths. As the noise got
louder a certain gap could be heard in the rhythm.



'Two
Traags!' whispered Terr.



'What?' said
Valiant.



Terr showed
him two fingers... The low hum of a conversation could already be heard. The
Traags' words were disjointed as they spoke in their staccato style which was
so hard for Oms' throats to reproduce. Two giant silhouettes could be seen
pacing heavily on the road. Their red eyes were glowing in the night. Sentences
were taking shape:



'... a little tired, but this brings us closer to the earth.'



'Well, you
know, it is more in our nature to swim. Fve always wondered if the old Zarek
was right to make us mutate.'



'Don't be silly, in the water we'd reached a degree of evol...'



'Gosh!'



'What?'



'The place
reeks of Oms!'



The steps
stopped close by. Hearts were beating with fear in the Oms' chests.



'It must be
infested with them around here.'



'Vermin! The Councillors should get it all cleaned up.
Having Oms at home is not a bad thing: it's entertaining. But all those wild
Oms: They pillage, they're dirty and they breed at a tremendous rate. Besides
these animals are unhappy in the wild, full of lice and skin diseases!'



'We are
dealing with it.'



'Not enough.
What is needed is a global deomisation.'



The two
Traags started walking again. A baby Om cried at that very moment. The steps
stopped.



'There is a
nest in the ditch, said one of the Traags. The noise came from there.'



'Let's take
a closer look.'



A light came
on, flooding the ditch and dazzling the Oms.



'Well!' said
one of the Traags. 'Come and have a look. A real colony!'



'Let's
eliminate a few before the others run away. Jump in the ditch with both feet.'



Two massive
shapes darkened the stars and



toppled towards the Oms, as Brave's voice was shouting:



'Fight! Bite their legs, bite them everywhere!



Fight!'



Two muffled
thuds shook the ground amongst screams of terror.



'Trample all
over them', said a Traag's voice. 'Fight!'



The fast
beam swept across old Faithful's grey face as he was slumped next to Terr. The
teenager just had time to see the old man's body squashed to a bloody pulp. The
Traags' heavy voices dropped down from above:



'They bite! But... rascals!'



'Trample,
trample!'



A flabby
crushing was levelling the bottom of the ditch. As if in a frightful dream Terr
leapt from the hole and came up against a Traag's hand leaning on the curb. He
bit it with all his strength, felt himself blown off towards the stars. His jaw
was shaken as he flew into the distance with a piece of flesh in his teeth.



He rolled on
the grass, wondered if he was dreaming as all around him screaming shadows were
charging towards the battle site.



'Jump on
them, bite! Come on you Oms!'



He
recognized the hoarse voice of the old lady from the bush and took fresh heart.
He ran limping to the bloody ditch and got lost in thunderous violence, biting
a throbbing mass collapsed across the embankment as the road shook with the
sound of running away, then further away, and further...



'Puncture
the eardrums! Bite! The other one's



running away! Come on you Oms!'



He bit fiercely
on a soft surface, his ears buzzing with murderous madness. He then felt
silence fall, a strange kind of silence, both victorious and horrifying.



'The Traag
is dead', a voice said. 'The other ran away!'



The Oms
looked for each other in the night, counting. Names were called out:



'Brave!
Where's Brave?'



He was found
in the mud, hardly recognizable. A voice, the old lady's, asked for silence.
All eyes turned towards the bent and wiry shape standing on the embankment.



'Big Tree
Oms', she said, 'without us you'd all be dead. Let's group together all of us.
But let's not forget we've just killed a Traag. We must leave now!'



Babies were
crying. A female Om was moaning over a small corpse.



'Quiet,
women!' the old lady shouted out. 'I too lost my son in this, but what is done
is done. Pick up your dead and let's clear off, come on!'



She crossed
the road followed by a group of wounded Oms. They disappeared into the night.



After a
hundred steps or so, Terr turned around. On the battlefield he saw the defeated
Traag's head tilted back and facing the stars. The two red eyes were slowly
losing their natural luminescence.



Terr caught
up with his people, his teeth chattering.
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The First
Councillor for Continent A North stretched his
membranes. He cast an eye on his axillary dial and puffed impatiently. Leaving
the table he paced up and down his work loggia.



What a
strange visit. What could Master Singh want from him? He recalled the latter
had invoked urgency to get this appointment.



He had
barely paced the room twice when a voice came from the interphone, announcing
the eminent visitor.



'Let him
in!' the First Councillor ordered sharply.



He opened
the door to honour Master Singh, one of the continent's great naturalist
scientists.



When he
appeared, the Councillor greeted him respectfully.



'Happiness onto you, Master. Come in and
make yourself comfortable.'



'Happiness
onto you, First Councillor, I am delighted to see you.'



Having
exchanged polite remarks, the two Traags lay down facing each other on comfortable
mattresses.



'You
mentioned urgency?' the First Councillor said slowly, anxious to mask his
nervousness.



He thought:
"Old madman, what elaborate idea could have formed in your brain?"



'Indeed',
the old man's horse throat groaned. 'I am not going to beat about the bush. I
demand immediate measures against the Oms.'



'The Oms?'
wondered the Councillor.



'Yes, the
situation is becoming worrying. Rest assured, I am not
encroaching on your remit. Meddling with the Continent's hygiene would not come
to my mind. But this is getting beyond hygiene. The Oms present a danger, a
danger which grows from day to day!'



He pulled
from his gown several documents and asked:



in your opinion, how many Oms are there on Ygam?'



Dumbfounded,
the First Councillor waved evasively.



it is hard for me to say precisely', he admitted. 'This year's census
mentions roughly ten million for Continent A North.'



He cut short
with his hand an interruption from the Master and added:



'Of course,
one or two million stray Oms must be counted in, but not many more. Every two
years urban deomisations put a stop to their incursions.'



'The figures
I have here', declared the Master, 'are much larger than the ones you have just
mentioned, although they are still not precise.'



He softened
his contradiction with an apologetic gesture and carried on:



'I do not
mean to offend you, but the Faculty's estimates undoubtedly come nearer to the
truth.'



He made
another reassuring gesture:



'The
Continental Council is faultless, dear First Councillor, exemplary in all respects.
And the measures it is taking are carried out with commendable frequency. But
unlike us, your colleagues have not had to study the issue closely. Which, I may add, is absolutely customary. Each to one's own field.'



He coughed a
little, embarrassed by his frankness, and said:



'I mentioned
fields. Our studies have led us to compile a register of stray Oms using new
methods, based on the number of tracks and the frequency of pillaging.'



The First
Councillor laughed.



'Pillage is
a big word!' he protested. 'A few minor thefts at the most!'



'Do not
laugh. The number of collarless Oms is reaching thirty million on our continent
alone. I contacted my colleagues on other continents, and they used the same
method. A simple calculation gives a total of one hundred and fifty million,
plus thirty five million properly registered by their masters. In other words
there are almost two hundred million Oms on our planet.'



The two
Traags remained quiet for a while. The First Councillor spoke first:



i am astounded, I must admit. But since I have no reason to doubt your
scholarly claims, we will take action. Do you think ten deomisations a year
would be enough to check the invasion? I can also tighten the regulations for
luxury breeding. What do you think?'



The old
Traag shook his head.



'That is not
enough', he said. 'The issue is not only with the proliferation of the Oms, but
also with their evolution. The latter is more worrying than the former.'



'Their... evolution? Please explain, Master.'



The
scientist sat up and clicked his membranes resolutely.



'I will have
to give you a lecture', he apologized. 'Oh! Rest assured I will not go into
details. Did you know the Oms were acclimatized on Ygam by our ancestors from
the Second Age?'



indeed, they were brought from planet Earth.'



'Their planet of origin! That's right... Well, do you
know how the Oms were organized on their planet?'



The First
Councillor was surprised.



'Organised,
did you say? But they're animals! They were roaming as families, I suppose, or
in wild herds!'



'Not at all! They lived in large
conurbations of cemented alleys where each had a place of their own. They were
organized in societies numbering roughly one million. A flawless discipline was
kept by a strict hierarchical organization. Breeders were cherished and their
only work was to bear children. At birth, each baby was selected for breeding,
work or battle. They had a basic language.'



'A language!'



'Exactly. Oh, just a few terms used for precise commands,
and always the same ones! Their organization's rigidity spared them from
improving their means of communication. Here is an interesting example, an
alarm call: "Ant!"



'Ant? What does...'



'An alarm call, as I was saying. The reason it is interesting
is because it indicated their traditional enemy was getting near: a giant
insect organized in a similar way and also living in rough-and-ready cities. I
will pass over the details... have you heard of Spraw's theory?'



'Well, no!'



'Spraw was a
scholar from the last lustrum. He claimed the Oms once enjoyed a brilliant
degree of civilization similar to ours, but that its perfection was the very
reason of a gradual sclerosis. Strictly imprisoned within their rules and
regulations, the Oms did not have the need to think. Spraw thought instinct
took over their intelligence. Why think when one leads a perfect life where
everyone knows in advance what they must do? The Oms' intelligence, how can I
say, wasted away gradually, like a useless organ. Their lifestyle regressed and
stagnated. Their civilization's progress thus stopped.'



The First
Councillor opened his mouth to say something, and then stopped, waving on to
his guest to continue.



it was only a theory', said the Master. 'For a few days now we know that
Spraw was right. An archaeological mission has discovered an Om city on Earth.
Not a primitive city made of burrows, you understand. A real city! Thousands of
clues lead us to believe the city was the work of civilized Oms! It was found
miraculously beneath an ocean's coastal mud. The results of the digs amaze us
more every day. It is a major event.'



The First
Councillor rubbed vigorously his eardrums with his clenched fists.



'I see what
you are getting at', he guessed. 'You fear the stray Oms will recreate their
ancient civilization, with all the dangers this would present for ours. This
seems to me...'



'Excessive?'
interrupted the scholar. 'Listen, dear First Councillor. We all know the Om to
be an intelligent animal. What is worrying is that it is becoming more and more
so. Some Oms speak. Not just a few words! They are making sentences! The
performing Om has become a common attraction; to the point the public has
become disinterested. It is now an act devoid of all originality. Whereas in
the last lustrum, when I was a child, such acts did not even exist! I have here...'



He searched
his documents.



'I brought
with me some statistics. In the city of Torm alone, owners have notified the
police...'



He read:



in the month of Leo 713: one hundred and three Om losses. In the month of
Bird: one hundred and forty five losses. Month of Fish: two hundred and ten.
Then from month to month we have in succession: two hundred and twenty seven,
three hundred and two, seven hundred and one; an incredible leap! Which takes
us to last month (hold on tight) with one thousand two hundred and thirty six
declarations of loss. One should say abscond. In each case, the Om in question
was particularly intelligent. Voluntary absconding is proved in a third of the
cases.'



He carried
on speaking for a long time, gave more figures, based himself on facts and
concluded:



'This is
what we have caused! We have... given back their individuality to the Oms. They
did lose three quarters of their tyrannical social instincts, but not their
sociable instinct. And as well as their intelligence they have regained their
taste for freedom, and perhaps tomorrow their instinct for conquest. We took
them out of a rut to place them back on the road to progress.'



The First
Councillor stood up.



'You have
convinced me, Master Singh', he said, i will intervene at the Great Council.
But calm down a little, he added smiling, the Oms' conquest of the Traags will
not happen in a hurry!'



'Do not
laugh, First Councillor, we just do not know!"



'We must not
exaggerate.'



'Really? What about the Klud incident?'



The First
Councillor raised his arms towards the ceiling:



'That old story! It has not even been proved
the two Traags were attacked by Oms. Personally I find it hard to believe!'



The Master
searched his gown's pocket: 'I have proofs', he said. 'Look at what one of my
colleagues from the South Continent gave me.'



He held out
a photoframe to the First Councillor and commented:



'The place
was out of the way. We only found the bodies six days later in an advanced
state of decomposition. It was impossible to get anything from the first
corpse, the one in the ditch. But two stadia away the Traag found collapsed on
the road had suffered less. Look at this!' it is?'



'The right
side, at the twenty third rib. Nice Om bite, is it not?'
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On Continent
A's coastline, a small port abandoned long ago by the Traags harboured a
strange underground city.



Inside a
network of drains and old sewers a hidden city had taken hold, with its
streets, housing units and public buildings. An Om city, of three million Oms!



Feverish
activity reigned. Small commando units continually appeared at its gates,
bringing back from the Traags a great number of assorted packages: tins of
food, scrap metal, tools and info headsets. All was put down in a jumble and as
each unit commander reported his losses other Oms sorted the spoils, rolling
tins down corridors and carefully carrying headsets to the study rooms.



In the city
centre, a disused main sewer had been partitioned into work chambers for
official departments. In one of the chambers a tall Om with a blond beard was
looking gravely at the graphs adorning the walls. He pointed at one.



'The food
stocks are still rising', he said. 'Twenty thousand weights!
I've already made clear my decision to stop stocking. It's time and energy
wasted. We've already got enough to last for a year after the exodus!'



'Calm down
Terr', said a middle-aged black Om seated in front of him. 'Your orders haven't
had time to reach everywhere. The units are not all equipped with teleboxes.'



i did say...'



i know, Valiant is doing his best, but the factory in question is located
one hundred and fifty stadia from here. To get there, one needs to cross two
stadia of open ground, and as there are no moving bridges in the area it's
really hard getting source material. I've posted half the telebox fitters to
Workshop E to keep them busy.'



Terr jotted
down something in a notebook. He then turned a few pages, frowning.



'Not too
many losses yesterday?'



'Average. Still no news from the Klud operation?'



'Let's hope
they succeed! Without these parts we'll never be able to leave. The three
machines would only be worthless scrap heaps.'



'Have faith
in Valiant. He put his best Oms on the job.'



A light on
top of a box flickered. Terr pressed a switch:



'Yes?'



'Vail here',
a voice said.



Terr and
Charcoal smiled.



'Well?' said
Terr



'The parts
are coming, Terr. I'm touching one as I'm speaking. The other two are on their
way, somewhere near Path 4. We've practically got them.'



'Well done',
cheered Terr. 'Bring the first one to the workshops as fast as you can!'



'Thanks to
the travelling line it'll be there in a few minutes.'



in one piece, I hope.'



'My men are
padding it. Don't worry.'



Terr hit
Charcoal triumphantly in the ribs. He put away his notebook in his gown pocket
and said:



'First test in the docks in three days, my old Char!



Char put his
hand on his shoulder.



'Beware,
son. You're pushing yourself too hard. You hardly sleep; you eat in a great
rush and...'



'Fve never
felt better.'



A commotion
filtered from next door. Someone knocked.



'Yes!'



An Om with a
parched face appeared.



'Terr', he
said, 'the Old Lady isn't feeling well. She's asking for you.'



Terr and
Char exchanged meaningful looks. They left the room without a word and headed
for a circulating corridor. Terr pressed a priority button and waited a minute
as red lights lit up at every junction. He then sat down astride the cart's
saddle. Char sat behind him.



They rolled
down the slope faster and faster. At the ninth milistadia Terr slammed on the
brakes, jamming the cart on the ascending cogs before rushing into an adjacent
corridor. Having saluted on his way some of the city's renowned faces he
entered the Old Lady's home.



She was
lying down on a comfort mattress.Her legs were hidden beneath a blanket. She
made a weak sign with her hand.



'Leave me...
alone with him', she whispered.



Char put a
finger to his lips and gently led the two doctors outside.



Terr knelt
at the old black Om's bedside. He took her hands and found them freezing cold.
The smell of medicine was floating around her.



'Young one',
she said, 'I'll not see the Exodus'.



'Don't
speak', whispered Terr, 'you're tiring yourself'.



She gave a
small broken laugh. A cough shook her thin shoulders beneath her gown. She
pointed at a flask on a table. Terr made her drink a few drops and lifted her
head a little. She soon calmed down.



'Listen... I
wanted to see you before... I went. Yes... yes! I'm not scared, you know! I
wanted to tell you that... I really like you, young one. Don't make such a
face. Look at me, I'm laughing... We all go. One day it'll be your turn, in a
long time, I hope.'



She wagged
her head.



it's not very clever, what I'm saying. I'm nothing
but an old fool. You others, thanks... to the Traags' headsets, you're much
more clever than me. Even the little ones... little Oms can now read all the
Traag words. It's thanks to you. As far as intelligence goes, you've got some.
But... at the beginning, when you were still little, all we achieved was thanks
to me. Because I was... energetic, wasn't that so?'



Terr nodded
in approval. She was clenching her old nervy fist on the blanket.



'Me, energy,
you... (She slowly tapped his forehead with her finger)... the head. So, I
wanted to tell you... with your head, and if I give you my energy, you will
succeed with the Exodus. The two are needed. I know you've already got lots of
energy, but I'm also giving you mine. I won't be here later on. It's you who's
going to command everything... In fact you've already been commanding lately.
The others listen to you, don't they?'



She panted
for a while not saying anything, and then her hands gripped Terr's like claws.



'Can you
feel it? Can you feel it, young one? The energy flowing from
my arms? It's going through yours. I'm giving it to you. It's leaving
me. Can you feel it? You...'



Her head
felt heavier on the fabric. Her crimson lips remained frozen in a smile.



'Old Lady?'
said Terr.



He gently
freed his warm hands from the dead lady's cold fingers. He shut her eyes and
stayed hunched over her for a while. He then walked slowly towards the door.



Everyone in
the adjacent room was standing. Terr waved to them that it was all over.
Without looking behind him he went out, followed by Char whose hps where
quivering with emotion.



In the large
corridor a crowd had gathered, having heard vague rumours. All were looking at
Terr as he appeared at the top of the stairs.



'The Old
Lady has died', he announced in a voice lacking in resonance.



The crowd
froze, stunned. The Old Lady had always been the symbol of their unity, their
hopes and their destiny. As Terr appeared to stand down, a female



Om voice
cried out:



'Long live
the Aedile!'



This
triggered off and explosion of cheering.



'Terr! Our Aedile! Long live the Oms' chief! Three
cheers for the Exodus!'



Terr raised
his hand to hold back the commotion, with little success at first. A nervous
tic made his chin tremble beneath his blond beard.



Someone came
out of the Old Lady's quarters, elbowed their way to be near the new Aedile and
present him a telebox. Seeing the small machine the crowd quietened down
gradually.



'Free Oms',
said Terr, 'the Old Lady died pressing me for a successful Exodus. She's been
fighting for us for days and days. And then, she fought against death...'



More than
just the crowd that was there, he could feel his voice addressing thousands of
Oms leant over their receptors throughout the city, and further away to
sentries in advanced posts lining the tracks. Further still, his speech was
going to stir pillage units at work in Traag cities.



***



Somewhere
around Klud, a Traag child was playing at recording parasites from a telebox.
He was putting them through a plurigraph and suddenly realized that some noises
sounded like words. Traag words, as if said at full speed and distorted by
animal throats, were ringing in his eardrums.



Surprised
and curious, the Traag child pushed away the wire from the plurigraph and
played back slowly the strange sounds: 'Free Oms', the machine said with a
twang, 'the Old Lady is dead...'



The rest got
lost in a storm of crackling. Isolated words filtered through occasionally:



'... struggle... Exodus... Oms...'



The Traag
child stood up, happily flapping his membranes.



'Father', he
cried out, 'there are Oms talking in the plurigraph!'



'I have
forbidden you from playing with this device', said a voice coming from the next
room.



The Traag
child left the room and could be heard insisting:



'I made an
Om voice with the plurigraph. It was saying: 'free Oms, the Old Lady has
died...'



Taking
advantage of being left on his own, a luxury Om who had been lying on his
cushion jumped on the plurigraph and pulled off the wire. Hiding the broken
wire, he was back to his lazy stance within seconds and closed his eyes.



'What
folly!' said the Traag father coming into the room. It
does not mean a thing... There, look, you broke the wire. Play with something
else!'



He took the
device and pushed the child into the nature room. The little Traag dived into
the pool and forgot all about it.
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Bending over his telebox, Char
made some notes, said 'thank you' and threw a piece of paper on Terr's table.



He read it
quickly, frowning.



'We run this
danger every day', he said at last. All clear communication must be forbidden.
See to it the Centre 10 people draft a code.'



it'll slow everything down.'



'I know. But
what if all our telecommunications had been picked up by adult Traags? They'd
have been quick to find us. We'd have failed so close to our goal.'



He stood up
and placed a hand on Char's shoulder.



'We have an
advantage over the Traags: speed. The difference in scale pushed us to distort
their language in a way they can't follow the rhythm of our words. And we drop
most of their consonants. If it wasn't for small advantages like this we'd have
lost the fight long ago.'



Char was
still thinking.



'Establish a
code and learn it. In the meantime, do away with all telecommunications! It'll slow
our effort's momentum by at least three days!'



'Never mind. We can spare that. I just
spoke of speed. Remember it takes a quarter of a lustrum for a Traag to reach
adult age. It only takes a year for an Om!'



He thought
about his own memories and said:



'When I left
the Traags, my young mistress Tiwa was a little girl. She's still a young girl
today. She only has basic education. Me, I'm a blond bearded Om. I've had six
children. I studied mathematics, know ygamography inside out, and I've got
enough knowledge to speak to our engineers. I developed temporary economics
rules for the Oms, and laid the foundations for Economy 2 which we'll use on
the Wild Continent where we want to settle. Always speed. We live at another
pace and that's our main asset.'



He cast a
fond look on the graphs lining the walls and continued:



in a year we founded this city, organized intelligence networks, increased
the birth-rate, trained specialists, accumulated fantastic equipment... We're
coming on in leaps and bounds. During that time the Traags have only managed to
vote for the small deomisation law we successfully outstripped. The Exodus will
happen before that law is fully applied. I'll say it again: we must lose those
three days so as not to ruin the rest. Besides, telecommunications will soon be
only for spies. There'll be no need for raids anymore. We've already got all we
need to go ahead with the Exodus and apply Economy 2. Soon we'll turn in on
ourselves within this city. Telecables will be enough.'



He pressed a
button on the telebox and said: 'Workshops!'



The device
purred a little, gave out a few clicks before a voice could be heard.



'This is
Central Workshop; who's speaking?'



'The Aedile. How are you getting on with
device 3?



'Hold on,
I'll put you through to room 3.'



'Workshop 3 Foreman speaking!'



'Aedile speaking. What about the plate?'



'We're just
piercing the last hole, Aedile. In one hour we'll be fit the hull.'



'Is your
drill worn?'



'It'll do.
It'd take us longer to change it.'



'Ok, I'll
come down and have a look.'



Terr
switched off the call and turned towards Char.



'See to it,
for the code!'



Char
assented and moved his hand onto his telebox. Terr left,
jumped on a cart and slid down towards the workshops.



He went
through the mechanical warehouses and the smaller precision workshops before
reaching the assembly rooms. The two completed ships were sitting imposingly in
the first rooms: two enormous vessels made of parts stolen from Traag
factories. Lines of Oms were loading the cargo needed for the Exodus.



The sound of
metal beating against metal came out of room 3, mixed in with the echo of Oms
puffing with effort. Terr entered the room.



A square
wound gaped at the side of the third vessel, showing glass organs and nodes of
multicoloured wires. Further away a bent plate was wedged to the ground with
plastic brackets. Perched on scaffolding, a hundred or so Oms were holding up a
huge brace as



another hundred workers turned endlessly inside the
badger wheels driving the drill. Sweat was pouring by the gallon, dripping onto
the hot plate and boiling amongst the metal turnings. Oil canisters arrived
continually, carried hand to hand from the warehouses. A dozen herculean Oms,
their muscles varnished by the heat, were pouring the lubricant on the drill
bit.



Two females
with their hair tied back were getting through male work. Terr got closer.



'What are
they doing here?' he asked the room foreman who was rushing to meet him.



'They're
sterile', replied the Om. 'They asked to serve in another way.'



Terr got out
of the way of a canister pushed by sturdy arms. Walking to the vessel, he
climbed the ladder leading up to the hatch. Followed by the engineer, he got
into the bowels of the ship through a sloping plane. As he went past his
fingers caressed lovingly the smooth partition walls.



His steps
led him to the map room, behind the cockpit. As he entered a small group of
students got up.



'Long live
the Aedile!'



'Enough',
said Terr. 'Sit down and carry on with your work'.



He leant
over a map, asked a few precise questions, the answers bouncing back at him as
he smiled towards the instructing officer.



'My word',
he said, 'these youngsters know more than I do!'



The officer
gestured half-understanding, half-respectful, as if to say "each to his
job, yours being to command".



At that
moment the lights flickered three times and went out.



'A power
failure!' someone said.



But the
lights flickered another three times before giving way
to the night.



An alert!'
said Terr. 'Don't move! Does anyone have a flashlight for me?'



A cold
object was slipped into his hand. He pressed the switch and a beam of light
swept across the room.



'Stick to
the orders', he said briefly to his motionless companions. 'Room Foreman, guide
me outside the workshops.'



Work had
stopped in Workshop 3. Perched on beams or spread wherever the alert had
unexpectedly caught them, the Oms stayed still in the stifling heat from the
flaming metal.



Terr crossed
the site quickly, left the foreman and ran along the corridors leading to the
Surveillance Centre. On his way he came across silent shadows. He was stopped
at the entrance to the Centre.



'Aedile!'
said Terr lighting up his face.



The guard
let him in. Terr leapt towards the stairwell leading to the main watchtower laid out strategically high above the Traag city's ruins.



Deadening
the sound of his steps, he entered the booth and switched his light off.
Valiant and Char were already there with a few watchmen. Valiant pointed at the
large expanse of sand with only a few grass tufts. A sphere had landed half a stadia from the city. One, two... five gigantic
Traags were nearby.



The tallest
was perched on a dune and was contemplating the ocean. Another, sprawled on the
sand, was nibbling blissfully at the content of a tin. The remaining three were
leaning over the sphere's engine. The heavy murmur of their conversation could
be heard from the watchtower.



'They've
broken down', whispered Char.



Terr slowly
shook his head.



'I don't
like it', he said.



Seeking an
explanation, his companions looked at him. But he kept quiet, attentively
watching the giant batrachians' every move.



After a few
long hours the Traags got back into their ship which took off straightaway.
Within a few seconds the sphere disappeared past the horizon.



'End of the
alert!' ordered Terr.



As the Oms
were transmitting his order by telebox, he looked at his friends with a serious
look on his face.



'No sphere
ever comes this way', he said. 'These Traags came here with a specific goal.
Their breakdown was staged.'



Valiant
protested:



'How can you
be so sure?'



Terr
continued without answering directly.



'Have you
ever seen a Traag eating lying down on his side? Have you ever seen one take an
hour to empty a can of food? He was playacting! He was fiximaging the ruins!'



Char leapt
up.



'Are you
sure?'



'As sure as
the other was casually sticking something in the sand', said Terr.'As
he pretended to take a walk he surrounded the city with detectors or the likes.
Follow me to the dunes; let's take a closer look'.



They came
down the watchtower and ran towards where the Traags had been. It did not take
them long to pull from the sand a round object topped by a metal antenna.



'What is
it?' asked Valiant.



'I'd like to
know myself, said Terr. 'Have all this brought carefully to our laboratories'.



He looked at
his friends and added:



'Oms! Time is pressing. We will go ahead with the
Exodus tomorrow night. The Traags are too slow to make a decision by then.'



'But the
third vessel isn't ready!'



it will be. Weil triple the pace. We'll put it in
the water without any trials. No more final rehearsal. Char! I want the third
ship loaded right now, before it's even finished. In case there's any delay,
we'll tow it with the other two.'



'How come
the networks didn't give us any warning?'



'The fake
luxury Oms can't sneak everywhere. Besides the Great Council isn't
held on this continent!'



'The pillage
units won't have time to get back.'



'I know.
This hurts more than you can imagine, gut we can't sacrifice the Exodus for a
few Oms' lives. And yet we're still taking a risk. Valiant,
use the telebox to get as many as possible to come back. I just hope
your calls won't be picked up. Tell those who are too far away to stop all
normal activities and seek refuge wherever they can.'



Terr was
frowning as he went back towards the[bookmark: bookmark3] ruins.



'I just hope
they didn't detect the three ships', he said. 'Do we have thin sheet metal?'



'I'll ask
the storeroom', said Char. 'I expect we've got loads left... Why?'



The Aedile
waved vaguely.



'I'm
conjuring up a little trick to deceive the Traags.'
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A tone vibrated on the desk of
the First Councillor A South. He pressed a button and
said 'yes?'



'The
"Old Port" operation is finished. The fiximages are in the
laboratory, First Councillor', a voice said.



The
Councillor quivered.



'Send them
up as soon as they are done', he ordered.



He contacted
someone else and said:



'Master
Singh should arrive at the intercontinental spherodrome in a few minutes. Do
what you can to bring him to me as soon as possible.'



The first
fiximaged prints fell into the drawer reserved for urgent mail. The Councillor
grabbed them and spread them out on his desk. He examined the blown up shots of
the abandoned city. He chuckled. Small clues revealed a high concentration of
Oms in the ruins. He highlighted in red an old gutter full of bare footprints
and three small silhouettes standing out against the sunlight in an old wall's
crack. He also noticed the odd presence of a stack of new tins badly concealed
behind a curtain of grass.



Master
Singh's arrival was announced. They did away with hollow courtesy. The
Councillor showed the pictures to the old scientist. He glanced at them and
said:



'That's
hardly interesting. We already know there are Oms in this city. Did you just
work at the surface?'



'Not only,
Master', said the Councillor.



He leant
over the box and pulled out more prints.



'We also
have transfiximages'.



'What
depth?'



'Look, it is
written on the corner: 50 millistadia.'



Master Singh
looked satisfied. He bent his wrinkled head over the desk and placed his wiry
finger at the top of one of the images.



'Look here,'
he simply said.



The print
was clear. The rays had gone through the first layers without setting them onto
the film. One could see inside the ruins nearest to the camera.



'Oms!' said
the Councillor.



'Of course
Oms!' echoed the old man. 'What I am interested in is this! Those black shapes
around which the Oms are grouped in threes.'



'They
are...'



'Pocket
weapons, ray guns! These Oms are armed, my dear First Councillor! Do you
realize! Of course, due to their small size three are needed whereas we just
need to press the trigger with a finger. Look at that, they have modified these
weapons to their advantage. Each ray gun is mounted on a spring carriage. They
soldered levers for each trigger.'



He quickly
pored over other prints, pointing out strategically placed batteries.



'Look here!
And there... here! Three more! Considering their size this amounts to heavy
artillery! Do you realise that at the slightest offensive move your Traags
would have been killed at point-blank range?'



'How frightening!'



The Master
nodded pensively his large head wrinkled by age.



'Let's see
the rest', he said grabbing hold of the prints piling up in the drawer. 'Here,
we have... four centistadia deep... let's see... Oh! There! Look at this, First
Councillor. Corridors, stairwells... What can this be?'



'Lights, I
think.'



'Yes, a
network of lights for this... labyrinth! They are not economising. They must
have numerous batteries... and there?'



He was
scanning through more prints. Ten centistadia, thirty, forty.
The prints were more fuzzy as it got deeper. Each shot
showed the outline of the previous ones.



Yet the two
Traags could make out warehouses teeming with weaponry, supplies and tools;
there were dormitories, nurseries, instruction rooms full of headsets over
which students were leaning in groups of ten.



'This really
is dangerous', said Master Singh. The rest is nothing. These headsets divulge
all our techniques and the science we have perfected over the years.'



'Your last
sentence is reassuring', argued the First Councillor, if it's taken us aeons...'



'No, you
just don't get it', the Master interrupted. 'Remember we've left our ready made
science to be plundered! All they have to do is take what took us years to
build. Look how far they've gone in a few months! Woe to us if we don't
intervene. They will overtake us! They possess fantastic assimilation
faculties. Besides, this only half surprises me. When I found out they were
communicating through telenetworks I came to the conclusion they were capable
of manufacturing teleboxes that could be carried easily. If they can do that,
they can do the rest too... let's see the latest pictures.'



The last
prints were practically indecipherable. Any reasonable interpretation was
blurred by the superimposition of shots.



'I'll get
the laboratory to clarify this', said the First Councillor.



Acting on
his words, he threw the pictures in a drawer and dictated his orders by
telebox.



'When will
they be done?' enquired the Master.



'Not before tomorrow, unfortunately.'



The
scientist sighed and cracked his old parched membranes.



'I took
other measures', said the Councillor. 'I already mentioned them to you.'



'Yes, I
know. A telebarrier!'



'The city is
almost encircled. If they have motor vehicles or spheres they will not be able
to use them.'



The old man
waved dishearteningly at the fiximages spread out on the table.



'Having seen
all this', he said, 'I wonder if they have not spotted your agents' ploy. They
are capable of unearthing your elements and change the wavelength for their own
use.'



'Come on! My
Traags were discreet.'



'Discreet at our scale. But the slightest gesture can
become a major blunder in the eyes of an observant small Om. I think more
decisive and brutal measures will have to be considered.'



'Crushing it
all without any warning?'



'Perhaps. I don't think they can fight us on equal terms.
Not yet. But we have only located one city. What if there are others?'



The
Councillor's red eyes darkened with indignation.



'I should be
very surprised. The rare telemessages we've picked up...'



'The rare
telemessages!' said the Master bitterly. 'This proves you have not picked up
all of them. What if they have a code? Imagine dozens of similar cities
operating secretly on each of the four continents!'



'Nothing
leads us to draw such assumptions. The Councillors on the other continents have
detected nothing more worrying than wandering Oms' uncoordinated activities.
The deomisations...'



'I am
wondering whether deomisations actually contribute to their evolution by giving
them the need for a defensive organisation!'



The First
Councillor raised his arms in the air, stretching out his membranes:



'But it was
yourself, Master, who was the first to advocate this preventive measure to my
colleague in A North!'



'I could
have been mistaken; I am not infallible. I still did not know the extent of the
danger... believe me, the time has come to wonder if the Traags are still
Ygam's master race.'



'You are
looking on the dark side of things', said the Councillor in a shrill voice
which sounded like laughter.



'Oh! Don't
laugh', protested the Master. 'I have been studying the Oms for a long time.
The faculties of this... animal never cease to amaze me... We face a terrible
danger. A Council is being held in a week. I'll have you know I intend to
propose immediate and total deomisation.'



'Don't even
think about it! The public has not been informed of our concern. You will
provoke a general outcry. Many people are very attached to their Oms!'



'Once they
are informed...'



'But no, Master Singh. There is another reason for
opposing such a plan. If the truth was to be trumpeted everywhere, the
organised Oms would hear about it. They will react and find a way of countering
our offensive, or at least weaken its scope. We must take them by surprise!'



The Master
thought for a while.



'You may be
right', he said finally. 'We could give an epidemic as a pretext and make it
compulsory to vaccinate the Oms against a bogus disease. With this lie we
wouldn't have to kill the Oms, but just destroy some of their cerebral centres
and remove all intelligence. What do you think?'



it seems clever. I'll have the matter looked into...



Happiness
onto you, Master Singh, you still managed to scare me! As early as tomorrow I
will hold a Continental Select Committee to envisage large-scale policies.'



The Master
stood up.



'Happiness,
First Councillor. Be quick about it, trust me!'



He looked at
his axillary dial.



in one hour I will be in Torm', he said. 'I will talk to your A
Northcolleague. But it is getting late. Would you be so kind as to inform him
of my visit.'
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Beneath a topaz sky darkened by the sunset, a vast sea tinted like fresh blood was gently moving back and forth across
the horizon. Currents filled with plankton drifted haphazardly with the winds.



Lost dots in
a great poem, three vessels were obstinately following their course. They were
sailing in an ocean of colours, impervious to the nonchalant charms and languid
enchantment of the waves gleaming with a thousand facets as they strutted about
in their splendour.



Heading
east, the Oms were carrying all the hopes of a race that had broken free from
its chains. They formed a triangle, the first two vessels towing the other, its
hull teeming with roped up Oms.



Whipped by
the spray, their sweat washed off by the rosy foam, the Oms were weighing in
clusters on the last ship's glistening hull. Muscles taut with effort, like
flesh sprawled tightly on a metal vice, they kept in place giant bolts on the
last plate's lips. The ship was being finished as it travelled.



The Oms had
left behind all personal worries. Individual suffering did not count anymore.
They were one soul striving for one goal only. Occasionally, knocked out by a
wave's splendid slap, some lost consciousness, the others hardly taking notice.
Having lost their balance, others were hanging strangled by their rope, like
trinkets around the sides of the hull. The whims of the roll finished them off
as it soaked them sporadically. The ship dragged in its wake at least twenty
inert puppets skimming on the ocean's muscular back.



Inside,
others were labouring symmetrically and suffocating beneath the iron sheets as
the animal scent of effort mingled with the smell of heated metal. Strong backs
were bleeding, pressing up for hours beneath a screwdriver operated by
countless arms.



The water
periodically filtered through the slits, harshly spraying the wounds caused by
the exertion. Other workers were pumping relentlessly, throwing back in the sea
the brine of oxides and urea which rolled around their legs. All this in the
shadowy and sticky false light of vapours and in a great murmur of swearing and
effort giving rhythm to the screeching of the grating thread; an insane
symphony punctuated by the sea striking the vessel like cymbals.



***



When all was
finished, the night had long drowned the sunset's splendours.



Exhausted,
the outside teams went through the hatch one by one. The workers were relieved
as engineers started to fit the last reactor. The worst was over.



The foreman
informed the quartermaster who immediately announced the good news to Terr.
This was done thanks to a telecable stretched between the two ships.



'Excellent',
said Terr. 'How long will it take?'



The
quartermaster hesitated:



it's hard to tell precisely, Aedile. Between ten and fifteen hours, according to the foreman.
Drying the coils will take time, not to mention the trouble caused by the
swell. If we had to do it again...'



'Yes, I
know', said Terr. We should have fitted the coils before leaving. Drying will
last longer than the time saved fitting them. Improvising is bound to lead to
errors. But let's not dwell on the past.'



Terr turned
to quartermaster 1 standing by his side.



'How long until we reach the Siwo?'



'Twelve
hours, at a steady pace.'



'Did you
hear your colleague from vessel 1?' said Terr leaning over the telecable. In
twelve hours we'll reach the Siwo current. Everything must be done by then.



Quartermaster
3's voice hesitated once again:



'I think
it'd be wise not to count on it, Aedile.'



'Do your
best. Keep me updated on your progress in ten hours. If you're late we'll
reduce our speed.' 'Right.'



Terr hung up
and paced up and down his cabin.



'We'll gain
a lot of time by taking advantage of Siwo's speed,' he said. 'This detour is
shortening the journey. But to keep towing at this rate is out of the question.
What gap are you planning between each ship?'



'Prudence
imposes a minimum of half a stadia.



But I've
just spoken about this with the engineers. They're worried the ships will not
bear up at one hundred stadia per hour.



'What's
Siwo's speed?'



in this latitude: thirty stadia. But the rate doubles at the southern
confluence. Besides, the current is strewn with egg-islands. The hulls will
suffer. We'll have to reduce our own speed to fifteen stadia. Fifteen plus
sixty, we'll still do seventy five. But our speed will remain at fifteen
compared with the eggs. We'll break them as we'll pass them. If we go faster,
we'll end up breaking our hulls.'



Terr
frowned.



'What about
the prongs?' he said



The
quartermaster made a reassuring gesture.



'According
to the specialised headsets, the eggs will not hatch there, especially in this
season. The incubation is still not over.'



He pointed
to the map, in the middle of the seas tinged with red:



'This is
where the hatching begins, right by the equator. We're not heading that way.'



'What about
induced hatching?'



it's rarely dangerous. Of course the prongs are
alive inside the eggs, but they die as they break.'



'I've heard
cases of survival.'



it's very brief. They drown very quickly. Perhaps we
should mention it to Sav if you wish, Aedile.'



Terr rested
his hand on the telecable, hesitated and said:



'I'll go
find him myself.'



The
quartermaster saluted and climbed up the ladder leading to the gangway. Terr
went out to the corridor. He made his way to the lower deck, crossed the side
holds where Oms were checking the cables holding the cargo, and reached the
left hand side gangway. A few hundred steps led him to the living quarters. He
entered and was greeted fondly by everyone.



'Where's
Sav?' he asked.



'Third
room', someone said.



He went
through the crowd, dispensing here and there a friendly word or some
encouragement, warmly touching the shoulder of a female Om bent over with
nausea. In the third room he found Sav sitting in a corner, sprawled amongst
maps of the wild continent.



The
naturalist raised his greying head.



'Well, the
Aedile! Do you need me?'



'You don't
have to be so formal in private,' said Terr. I've come to speak to you of
prongs.



'Yes?'



'Are they
dangerous?'



'As dangerous as can be!'



Terr shook
his head:



is it dangerous to induce explosions?'



Sav pinched
his nose.



‘It
depends', he said. 'They're too weak. Not as weak as premature Oms, however.
Due to their weight, their movements can be "heavy" in consequences.'



He winked,
commenting:



‘I know how
to pick the right words, eh!'



'You're very
funny!'



'Thank you.
As I was saying, according to the headsets a new born prong can move clumsily
as it dies. Last month a pillaging unit brought back some old headsets where I
picked up more information on the matter. Nine times out of ten there's no
danger.'



'What fun!'
said Terr. 'As we'll come across thousands of them, we'll only have a few
hundred hard blows. Don't you have anything reassuring to tell me?'



'Yes.
They're too young to swim and they yell very loudly as they sink. Nothing to worry about, apparently. The more they yell, the
faster they sink, you understand? But they really make a racket! Louder than
the sea! I can't wait to hear it!'



'I really
hope we'll not see it too closely. Do you know of a way of making them totally
harmless?'



Sav nodded.



'Yes. Go as
fast as possible. That's what the Traags used to do when they travelled on
small vessels.'



Terr sighed.



'Unfortunately
we can't do that, as the hulls will not hold. But... what did you just say? The
Traags themselves feared the baby prongs?'



'Of course! It dates back to the old days
of navigation. At that time it was quite common for prongs to tie their
tentacles around the propellers. They could easily destroy a ship before dying.
Even if it got away, with its damaged propeller it risked going in circles for
months in the Siwo before smashing into the Ambala reefs. Ray weapons didn't
exist then, and bullets bounced off the prongs and didn't finish them off fast
enough to avoid accidents. But as I said to you before, that sort of thing was
rare. The Traags went full speed ahead and burst all the eggs before the prongs
had time to cause any damage.'



Terr got
hold of Sav by the sleeve.



'And you're
telling me all this now!'



'You never
asked me!' protested the naturalist. 'You told me through Char to focus on
studying the wild continent's fauna and flora! I assumed you knew all that and
had taken all the necessary precautions.'



Terr let go
of him and shook his head:



'You're
right', he said, 'it's my fault. I couldn't imagine... it's my fault.'



'We have
weapons!' suggested Sav.



'Using them
is impossible. We'd need to mount them on the hull and... it's
too late.'



'Avoid the
Siwo.'



impossible too. The trip is planned to
last a fixed time. Not going through the Siwo will cost us two days. And the
reactors must be maintained every ten thousands stadia.'



'Then I see
just one solution: travelling underwater.'



'We'll never
hold out that long underwater.'



'I mean dive
as often as we can.'



'And lose
time', Terr whispered slowly. 'I'll have a word with the quartermasters. We'll
see.'



He made as
if to go but then turned around.



'How heavy
is a new born prong?'



'Ten to fifteen thousand weights.'



'As much as
the three vessels', Terr sighed. 'Thanks, Sav.'



All the
ship's bells rang suddenly. Terr sprang up, went through the three rooms and
pounced on the gangway telebox.



'The Aedile
here!' he screamed. 'What's happening, quartermaster?'



'Traag
bubble to the south!' the officer announced. 'We're diving, all lights out. I
don't think it spotted us.'



'What about
the others?'



'All good! Vessel 3 is following us. The
cables are holding up. We're slowing down to five stadia.'



Twenty long
hours later, a grubby dawn rose above the water. The wine coloured sea was
split from east to west by a lustrous current: The Siwo.



The three
ships were travelling in convoy, half a stadia away from each
other. All around them, flying fish were leaping from golden crests to
crimson troughs. They were glistening on the sea like sequins on a coat's
folds. Some occasionally fell on one of the ships' dark deck and jumped about
before getting thrown off by the next roll.



An hour
later, the first prong egg could be seen, like a greenish rounded hill waddling
in the waves. It was avoided easily. It twirled around for a long time in the
ships' wake before disappearing in the distance.



But two
giant balls could already be seen looming on the horizon. Travelling at thirty
stadia, the vessels soon caught up with them. Vessel 1 had to tread a delicate
path between them.



Then there
were groups of five, seven, fifteen eggs which had to be avoided. Time was
being wasted. When the sea was covered in them, Terr, his heart aching, gave
the order to increase the speed and go straight ahead.



All excited,
Sav had asked to be authorised to climb on the gangway. Five Oms were already
there: the Aedile, the quartermaster, the under quartermaster, the helmsman,
and the telebox operator sitting in a corner. As the three ships had split up,
wireless communication had to be used, using a code.



The
naturalist took up a position out of the way, his hands holding tight on the
guardrail and his eyes wide open.



The first
egg was not rammed. It rolled along the hull in a thunderous noise. The second
one collided head on and burst on the bow spurting out a greenish liquid which
spattered the gangway's window. The Oms felt like they were going through a
marmalade jar.



Going into a nose-dive in a trough, as if it was shaking itself, the
ship washed off the viscous trails spilled across the deck and attacked another
egg. With a terrifying creak, it poured its cream into the waves. Flabby pieces
swept along both sides, mixed with orange embryonic organs.



Sav looked
at the Aedile, smiling.



'So far so
good', he said. 'These eggs are still very young. In an hour or two we may well
come across slightly stronger prongs.'



Terr said
curtly:



‘It seems
this makes you happy, Sav!'



The
naturalist took refuge behind a sheepish expression.



'Not at
all!' he said awkwardly.



But the
glint in his eyes betrayed his words.



The deck was
boiling with spilled acids which were quickly swept off by the waves. From time
to time the two other ships could be seen to the right and to the left. They
were gaily smashing into the balls blocking their way. The telebox brought only
good news on their behalf. It all seemed easy and without danger. At first the Oms tookvulgar sporting pleasure in smashing up the
obstacles. Then, accustomed to the racket and reassured as to the hulls'
relative solidity, they began to find this strange navigation somewhat
monotonous.



The
explosions carried on. It even seemed like they were more and more successful.
Some eggs exploded like bombs, with a deafening artillery din. Some seemed to
deflate like balloons. Others saw their shells flying off in the distance and
bouncing off the waves.



'Gases!'
said Sav. it must really stink outside!'



Terr looked
at him:



'What,
gases?'



'Yes',
confirmed the naturalist. 'These eggs are loaded with gases caused by the acid
on the inside of the shell. They are nearer to natural hatching. Here!'



He pointed
at the deck. A torn-off piece of greenish convolutions was beating in spasms as
it was being swept off.



'That was a
heart', said Sav, 'already formed! Each prong has five of them.'



'Five hearts?'



'Yes, and
two livers, just like the Traags.'



A gigantic
egg appeared like a thunderbolt. Hoisted by a wave as the ship was dipping its
head, it crashed on the gangway's cover, discharging a coating of bluish liquid
which blocked all visibility.



The
quartermaster gave the order to dive to get rid of the refuse spattering the
windows.



As it surfaced,
the ship rammed another sphere. Strips of membranes where floating like wet
linen on the gangway's cover. But the ship managed to sail into the open waters
and was heading for another shoal of eggs looming in the distance.



The telebox
operator passed a note to the quartermaster who read it to the Aedile: Vessel 3
indicated some damage. Thrown off balance by the blows, two heavy induction
coils had broken their straps and damaged the installation as they fell.



'Ask how
long it will take them to repair it', ordered Terr.



The reply
came quickly:



'Thirty
minutes!'



Terr scanned
the horizon filled with round mounds. He raised an eyebrow towards the
quartermaster.



'We'll reach
it in twenty minutes', the officer estimated.



'Switch off
the engines!' ordered the Aedile. 'Give the same order to the other ships.'



Some eggs
were exploding far away to the left. Ship 2 and 3 soon neared the Aedile's
vessel which was still drifting along. A giant egg was spinning in its wake.
Its polished shell soaked by spray reflected the tormented sky.



As vessel 2
passed by, the egg toppled over in a swirl and headed straight for vessel 3.
The ship did not try to avoid it. A cracking sound was heard and the Oms saw
their first living prong!



The
spectacle's enormity caused its phases to slow down. Like in a dream, a long
crack opened up along the outside of the shell. The ship disappeared under a
flow of hazardous secretions. Like a devil out of a box, a greenish being
appeared to stand up in the lower part of the egg as if in a gondola. The prong
looked as if it was standing on the sea, its newly born eyes half closed. Its
parched face was enormous and adorned with tufts of tentacles at the corner of
its mouth. The comical site of this bouncing baby sporting a moustache and
balancing on a wave gave way to its cry.



The flabby
mouth opened like a funnel and bawled towards the clouds. The horrendous and
piercing sound cracked over the sea like a whip on a drum. The smooth water
became rippled in a circle one stadia wide and the
ocean appeared to have goose pimples.



The prong
unfolded clumsily a fin, twirled around, lost its balance and fell
thunderously.



When the
spray stopped raining down, the head could still be seen floating but the water
was already surging into the open mouth. The fin moved about as it fell in
semi-circle on vessel 3 which was already moving away. The ship appeared to
nose up, before looping on a wave and disappearing... forever.



Looking pale
after an hour of fruitless underwater searching, the Aedile called off the rescue.



'Farewell,
brave companions', he said. 'As for us, it's impossible! We won't get through.
Let's drift along the Siwo to spare our reactors. We'll lose two days. Is that
what you're thinking too?'



'You're
right', said Sav. 'The first prong cost us a ship. And we'll come across
thousands of eggs. Let's sail at their speed and ensure we don't break any...
or we'd all die too!'



Looking
drawn, he glanced at the sea. They were drifting amongst green domes which were
gently hitting the ships' hulls.
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Two long anxious days
followed, living in dread of breaking an egg. At times tepid winds hastened the
dance and shells struck the ships hard. Everyone clenched their teeth,
expecting a roar freeing twenty prongs simultaneously.



In fact only
one prong was seen born prematurely in the distance. Two eggs grazed against
each other. The first one vomited harmless magma, but the other opened up on a
trumpeting monster which sank straight down, its mouth gaping as if it had made
a wish to bellow until the end of time.



After the
second day, the Siwo veered gently towards the equator, towards the Bay of
Prongs where the prongs are born, romping and coupling for months before their
annual flight to the poles. There, they laid their eggs in the current and the
cycle started again.



Terr decided
to leave the Siwo. To avoid having an accident at the last moment, the two
ships travelled underwater the ten stadia needed to free them from the maritime
river.



The next
night was quiet but the rising sun revealed crimson water. They were nearing
the Foam Pot where the ocean was battered by adverse winds and foamed
incredibly.



Slowly, as
the hours went by, the vessels were cleaving through creamy waters. The
Aedile's ship was first. As it went forward its stem was at first fraying lumps
0f white foam, then floating bundles of cotton, and later mountains
of spume which from a distance looked like icebergs.



Soon the
water and the sky were invisible. The ships had to feel their way in the midst
of a gigantic foam bath, across a marvellous world full of mesmeric
multicoloured glints of light. Thousands of translucent spheres surrounded the
ships on all sides, slobbering, flecking with fleecy steam and bubbling with
hundreds of different fiery glows.



They
travelled for a long time through this play of light, as it infinitely altered
spectres and rays, images and mirages, refringence and fringes, in unreal
colourings where the eye got lost in concave perspectives.



Invisible
and far above them, the sky toyed with the golden clouds, projecting its fantasies
in the foam as if crafting a giant kaleidoscope.



***



Their eyes
burnt by these wonders, it was night by the time they emerged from this
floating palace of mirages. And then, having suddenly appeared from behind a
mountain of foam, another mirage awaited them.



Far away on
the horizon, yet so real one wanted to touch it, the Wild Continent appeared to
float in the air like an island, its mountains outlined against the light above
a slack and shiny sea.



Terr ordered
the latch to be opened. A whiff of perfume swept through the gangway, as if
commissioned to greet the Oms. The bay was calm. A few birds circled high above
cawing in the tepid air.



The
hatchways were opened. A crowd of migrants populated the deck. Terr spoke a few
happy words, in poetical harmony with the surroundings. He gestured with his
hand:



'Oms', he
said, 'destiny is offering us the Wild Continent like a cake on a silver
plate!'



He turned to
Sav and added:



'With all the trimmings!'



He was
pointing at small islands of strange fruit and flowers which floated here and
there, rocking gently as small waves lapped up their sides.



Sav seemed
to be snapping out of a dream. He looked at the fruit and flowers against which
the stem was knocking.



'I don't
recommend you touch them', he said.



'Because?'



'Pandane fruit!'



'That's what
it is!'



'Yes, deadly
burns!'



More of the
continent's details could be seen. It was split in panoramic scenes dominated
by the colours red, gold and purple, depending on the distance. Languid breezes
were lazily shaking palms leaning over the beaches. Further away, valleys were
meandering on the hillsides. The jungles were noisy with the chatter of
animals. Strong whiffs of scents were swirling between the headlands and the
promontories.



'Here's the
river!' said the Aedile.



To the right
an estuary was spilling its green waters into the lustrous bay.



An hour
later the two ships were sailing up the river, beneath a canopy of foliage and
triumphant arcs of intertwined liana gently dropping petals into the water.



At every
bend the meanders revealed a surprise: a pandane's plume on top of a hill,
beaches of black sand shining with mica, an arch of polished stone stretched
across the valley...



Sav was
observing the banks:



'A pegoss!'
he announced.



A mass with
heavy members could be seen shaking itself in the silt.



'A cervuse, a bossk!'



A graceful
silhouette could be seen running away beneath the branches, chased by a jerky
trot.



Calls,
growls and rattles crossed each other from one bank to the other above the Oms'
heads.



When night
had fallen, they reached the lake showing on the maps. The Aedile gave the
order to anchor in a creek. Two muffled detonations were heard as anchor shells
harpooned the seabed, showing two concentric waves on the surface and mooring
the ships solidly.



Terr ruled
out disembarking. He went down to the map room, accompanied by Sav and two
officers.



Char and
Vail, who had travelled in Ship 2, soon joined them, followed by quartermaster
2 and his deputies.



'Oms', said
Terr, 'the Exodus has succeeded. It cost us a lot and I'd rather not even
mention Ship 3. There's no need to dwell in the past. Other dangers await us.
But we are safe from the Traags. They very rarely set foot on this continent.
It'll be easy to hide for a long time. It'll be harder to get organised and
survive. Our reserves will not last forever. And there are no factories or
warehouses to pillage here. We are not Traag parasites anymore, but the master
race of this wild region of Ygam.'



'We are only
accountable to ourselves, and we can only rely on ourselves... and let's not
forget we have to fulfil our duty. We are privileged. Millions of Oms are still
held captive by the Traags. They'll have to be freed from slavery. It might
take generations to achieve this great plan. Perhaps we'll never see it in our
lifetime. But let it shine above us like a sacred goal. Let it fire us up, and
perhaps our children's children might succeed!'



He unfolded
a map and placed a finger in the middle.



'The High
Plateaus', he said. 'That's where we've planned to settle. Though enticing,
these forests now around us are too hazardous...'




[bookmark: bookmark4]PART THREE
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The Traags'
Great Council was held in turn in each of the continent's capital cites. This
time they were assembled in Klud, Continent A South's
capital city.



In a vast
chamber decked out with busts of famous Councillors from the past, the four
First Councillors were sitting enthroned among twenty subordinates each.



Admitted as
a speaker, Master Singh was installed on a comfortable mattress in the middle
of the hall, at equal distance from the four large tables. Whilst he was
speaking, the passion and conviction of his account caused him to gesticulate
wildly. Sceptical, some First Councillors suspected him of showing off and
whispered he was making dramatic use of his membranes.



'Well',
Master Singh was saying, 'the fiximages in your hands speak for themselves. I
beg you, First Councillors, not to minimise the importance of facts. The Traags
are used to considering themselves as a master race and with reason. To the
point that trying to imagine a race capable of replacing us seems ridiculous.
Yet I assert that the Oms represent a pressing danger.'



'You cannot
doubt the images laid out before your eyes. The Oms
have created a city, organised and armed themselves. You think it would be easy
to pulverize them and on that point you are right... Provided they have not
progressed by the time you decide to act. Provided they have
not found a way of countering us.'



He paused
for a while and raised an arm before continuing:



'Yet the
last fiximages are worrying. What are these three massive shapes cleared of
parasitic halos by our technicians? Some mentioned spacecrafts! This would be
alarming and show astounding technical capabilities. But in this case our
concerns should be mitigated by a secret hope, since manufacturing such
machines demonstrates in the Oms a desire for escape and exile! It would then
be political to try to contact them and assist them in their plans: we would be
rid of them... Unfortunately, or fortunately, I don't think that is the case.
It is too early. The Oms are not yet capable of such a feat. I am inclined to
favour another hypothesis, substantiated by the opinion of learned scholars
and, without even calling on experts, by simple common sense.'



He wiped his
eardrums and pointed at the map of A South hanging behind the delegates from
that continent.



'The Oms
have picked a port!' he proclaimed. 'The nearest port to the
Wild Continent. And the three enigmatic objects are ships! Their
profile, the shape of the stem, the gangway cover, it's all there. It is
obvious, even to a poorly trained eye!'



He looked
slowly at the four Councillors in turn, and added:



'We must
hurry, First Councillors, the Oms are fast. If you don't act in time, the Wild
Continent will soon only be accessible at great cost! If you strike a big blow,
even supposing my ideas are nothing more than an old man's delusions, you will
only have fought against a shadow, which will cost you nothing and leave your
conscience clear... I have spoken.'



He saluted
by stretching his membranes, said "Happiness onto you" and left the
chamber.



As soon as
he had left, the A South First Councillor raised his hand. Three heads nodded
to let him speak. He suppressed a smile and said:



'First
Councillors, Master Singh is a Traag of considerable merit, a scholar. Though
his profession leads him a little too far in his prophecies...'



A wave of
amusement rippled through the assembly.



'...I saw
fit to take his warnings into account. The Oms are unquestionably evolving,
progressing, and having founded a city could in time constitute a danger... I
have thus taken the measures you know; the old port is encircled by a
telebarrier. I am counting on your agreement to activate it.'



'Good. From
tomorrow the Oms will not be able to leave their city!'



'They'll
still have the sea', someone joked.



Everyone
smiled.



'To please
Master Singh', carried on the A South First Councillor, i am proposing to send
to the port a squad of soldiers. Should the Oms resist, their order will be to
sweep everything with hard rays. We could then visit the dead city in order, as
Master Singh says, to clear our conscience.'



Everyone
clapped, laughing. The speaker waved to say he had something to add.



'However,
let us heed some of his warnings. I personally ordered a bimonthly deomisation
on my continent as well as the sterilisation of the more intelligent Oms. I
recommend you to adopt similar measures on your respective territories.'



The First
Councillor for B North spoke:



‘I support
them', he simply said.



The other
two First Councillors repeated in chorus:



‘I support
them!'



They in turn
pressed a switch which automatically affixed their seal to the decree
registered on the floor below by the debates' telerecorder.



The First
Councillor for B South raised his hand:



'I propose
to adjourn the session for half an hour. When we resume, we will hear the
interesting report drafted by my continent's engineers on the productivity of
the food industry.'



No one
objected. The Council only had to deal with minor issues. For such a long time
everything



worked to perfection on Ygam and the administrative
machine was functioning so smoothly there was practically nothing to do but let
it be.



Everyone
went to frolic for a while in the palace's pool, happy to have attended a
session which changed from the usual monotony.



***



A few days later three army spheres dropped twenty armed Traags
near the old port. Safe in their body armour, the soldiers moved through the
ruins without coming across any resistance. They knocked down a few walls,
searched the sewers, fiximaged some of the stranger installations and set their
minds at rest by beaming hard rays throughout the city.



They had not
come across a single Om.



***



When the
images taken by the small expedition got to Klud's First Councillor he chuckled
happily and asked for Master Singh on the intercontinental telebox.



'Do you
know', he said to him, 'what your three ships built by the Oms were?... Three crude representations of fish... Sorry? But yes,
Master Singh,



the fiximages are before my eyes. Three iron sheets cut in the shape of fish;
they even carved eyes and scales!... What?... No, you thought these Oms were great sailors, when they
were only small fishermen. That is why they settled on the seaside. As for the
metal fish, it's probably some unrefined cult... yes... That's as far as
they've gone! I would even go as far as saying that's as far as they've been!
Rest assured, there is not a single one left. To tell
you the truth the soldiers didn't come across any, but they sprayed the whole
place with hard rays. The Oms must have dug themselves in their deepest
underground passages. They will never surface again. As we're talking their
burnt corpses are probably unrecognisable.'



The First
Councillor thought he was reassuring the scholar with the news. But his hopes
were thwarted; his red eyes became veiled with vexation and he could feel his
eardrums vibrating almost painfully to Master Singh's bitter recriminations and
the vehemence of his words.



He found it
hard to even get a word in: 'But., but I... yes, of
course, I am telling you all got burnt! Listen...'



In the end
he remembered he was First Councillor and he had enough of his interlocutor's
manners. He decided to speak as a First Councillor:



'Enough, Master Singh! If you carry on with this
tone of voice, through me you are insulting the Great Council. This would not
show much gratitude to a government which has set out to enlarge the museum!'



The veiled
threat seemed to inflame things and



the First Councillor had to raise his voice further.



'No, no, no!
Absolutely not, Master Singh! I do not want to... let me speak, if you don't
mind, I am your First Councillor! And despite our difference in age, I expect
to be respected. You forget one thing, Singh: Without me and my A North
colleague the other two Councillors would not even have accepted to discuss the
issue! You... What? It is possible, but do bear in mind that when the story of
the metal fish reaches official circles the laughter will sweep aside all
superfluous measures against the Oms. The Council has granted you two
deomisations a month and the port's destruction. Do not ask for anymore
eccentricities. I regret using this tone of voice with you, but you pushed me
into it. Happiness onto you.'



The
Councillor hung up curtly and puffed with anger. Master Singh was not being
reasonable. Admittedly the wandering Oms issue came about and had its moment of
topicality. That was fine. But the measures Singh demanded were verging on
senile dementia. How about a general mobilization?



Besides... The Councillor had in his
house two Oms, two magnificent creatures full of affection for their master. He
just could not imagine that his familiar beasts' fellow creatures could present
such a grave danger for the Traags.
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The Traags had taken action
very swiftly, considering the delays caused by their administrative procedures.



Only two
weeks had passed between the time they had fiximaged the port's ruins and the
city's annihilation.



However
these two weeks were equivalent to almost two earth years for the Oms, and they
had got through a considerable amount of work in that time. As well as crossing
the ocean, they had dug beneath the lake's shore and built a hidden port for
one of the ships and completely dismantled the other ship to build with the
scraps three hundred heavy vehicles suited for driving in the bush.



Once built,
these vehicles were sent to go on reconnaissance in the High Plateaus, the
chosen place for their permanent base. The result being that a shuttle of
armoured tanks was constantly moving between the landing camp and the high
ground, hoisting little by little all the equipment, workers and engineers
needed to build a city.



Terr himself
did the journey several times to oversee the building works.



Finally,
tens of thousands of Oms were slowly climbing in long lines through the
jungles, flanked by the tanks' protection.



Although
vaccinated against all possible tropical



diseases, young mothers and their children practically
did not touch the ground before reaching their goal. Terr had confined them to
the undamaged ship. They stayed in the tanks for the duration of the trip. That
way, accidents were avoided, as the forests were full of wild beasts as well as
placid animals only dangerous because of their gigantic size.



At last,
around the time the Traag First Councillor was admonishing Master Singh, the
final emigrating cohort was getting ready to depart.



Terr had
made a point of joining them. Apart from two or three inspection trips, he had
stayed on the shores of the lake as long as possible to reassure the remaining
Oms with his presence. The others did not need him as much. They were living in
a healthier and less debilitating climate. But those momentarily forgotten by
fate showed signs of nervousness. They needed the Aedile's prestige and
authority.



One day, a
hundred tanks from the new city emerged from the jungle and headed for the camp
which was securely entrenched between three enormous rocks. They had been
expected for a long time. They were bringing the relief guard for the ship.



When they
entered the camp's central square in a cloud of dust, a delirious mob came out
of the wooden barracks to gather around them. Their arrival meant an impending
and tremendous move. The final one.



The crowd
marvelled at the fresh complexion of the two hundred lads who jumped from the
vehicles roaring with laughter. They willingly answered all the questions about
the High Plateaus and let female Oms kiss them.



Soon the
Aedile arrived. He climbed on a tank's turret and spread his arms to ask for
some silence. He then spoke into a telebox, his voice filling the square:
'Oms', he said, 'I've been told the city is ready!' Cheers came from all sides
and Terr had to raise his arms once again to be heard. He carried on, often
interrupted by his audience's enthusiasm:



'This means
we can leave... Wasn't I right to promise you that the Exodus would be a
success? At last we're going to live as a master race!...
As for you, the ship's guards, you've lived in the hills for months. Your turn
has come to relieve those who've been languishing by the lake for so long. I
know many of you wonder why we keep this ship, and why we didn't dismantle it
like the other, which would probably have speeded up everything and freed more
equipment. I would answer that a little common sense is enough to justify our
decisions. We don't know what the future has in store for us. A ship could
still be useful to us. In any case, guards, you know you will be relieved
frequently. Now, all of you get ready. Since the evacuation plan has long been
finalized we can leave in two hours! Off we go to the new city!'



Fifteen
thousand adult Oms exploded in a formidable cry of hope. In the ship's nursery
two thousand wailing babies were unaware of the future their elders were
preparing for them.



The crowd
dispersed in all directions towards the barracks as the tanks were manoeuvring
in the dust, some to park, others to turn towards the exit and get into
position for the departure.



Two hours
later, the vanguard took to the road, soon followed by groups of two hundred
porters each coming before a tank packed with female Oms breastfeeding their
babies.



Although
used frequently, the road was barely opened up. Conquered from the jungle,
nature recovered it after each passage and it was obstructed by young trees,
bushes and gigantic branches. The tanks crushed everything and jolted painfully
on the remains of fallen trees.



From the
first stadia one had to squelch through mud. The reddish magma was seeping like
a sponge. The tree tops joined high above the track like pillars in a gothic
structure. They formed a greenish vault through which shone a strong shadowy
light cut in places by oblique sunrays, like a cruelly indulgent lamp lighting
up a pond crawling with larvae, or the monstrous skeleton of a bossk leaning
against a stump, its sniggering head fallen by its side on a mattress of rotten
leaves. Further away a carnivorous plant was voluptuously shaking its
tentacles, like a depraved oriental dancer twisting her limbs under the
spotlights of a theatre...



Sinister
stories were shared, such as what happened to the first scouts when they set
off looking for the way to the Plateaus. Often, exhausted by the climate, their
eyes blurred with sweat and their heads buzzing with hallucinations, they had
got lost in the jungle. There, deprived of female Oms for such a long time,
they really thought they could see a lascivious dancer behind a bush. Forward
they went, their hands stretched out towards the plant adorned with all
possible seductions, succumbing to a delicious and fatal embrace, emptied of
their blood by the plants' suckers, their faces gnawed by the corollas' acidic
kisses.



Reassured by
their number, the migrants laughed loudly shaking their heads and turning their
eyes away surreptitiously to look elsewhere and quickly changing the subject.



Every two
stadia twenty porters climbed on the back of a tank to rest their legs. They
actually swapped one exhaustion for another: so as not
to slide off because of the vehicle's jolts they had to cling in unimaginable
positions and it was almost a relief when two stadia further they left their
place for others.



After a few
gibes and winks were flashed at the female Oms inside the tank and smiles for
the children, they jumped on the ground and once again loaded their burden on
their shoulders.



At the
fiftieth stadia came the first staging post. There, settled in the gaping mouth
of a cave toothed with stalactites, one thousand Oms greeted another fifteen
thousand.



Each washed
in the water of a torrent foaming at the bottom of the cave. Doctors dressed
wounds, delivered babies and examined the children one by one. Supplies were
handed out and everyone fell asleep.



The Oms
nodded off in a deep slumber, lulled by hope. Nine stages to go and they will
see the new city!



The Aedile
wanted to lead by example. He had walked like the others and carried his load,
two heavy vials of vaccine padded in a package of leaves.
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Lying on a
heap of dry grass he was sleeping like a log when the roar of engines bounced
off the cave's walls, echoing thunderously.



Headlights
pierced the darkness; feverish voices could be heard and Terr found himself
standing eyes half shut, before realising an Om had woken him up by tapping him
on the shoulder.



'What...
what?' he said in a muffled voice.



'Aedile,
this is a patrol!'



Terr rubbed
his eyes.



'A... yes, so what?'



He realised
another Om was there too.



'Patrol 4
leader!' the Om cried out. 'We're escorting two hundred Oms to relieve staging
post 1. An hour ago we came across a bossk. I had all the engines stop so as
not to irritate it, yet it still attacked us.'



'We shot and
injured it but it still managed to squash two tanks and burn three quarters of
the Oms. We went full speed ahead and we've come to warn you. It's tracking us
and seems to know where it's heading. If we don't stop it it'll be here in
fifteen minutes. I'm requesting the support of twenty tanks to go and face it.'



'Take fifty
tanks if you wish.'



‘It wouldn't
be much use. The road is narrow and we'd only get tangled up.'



'All right,
take your twenty tanks. I'll follow you with the others and we'll outflank it.'



Terr turned
to the Om who had woken him.



'Find me an
Om who knows the area well.'



'Well... me,
if you want.'



Babies were
bawling all over the place. Terr made for the cave's luminous entrance opening
onto the jungle.



'With such a
racket', he said, 'the bossk can't miss



it.'



He went out
and cast a quick glance at injured Oms lying down and groaning as their burns
were being dressed.



He jumped on
a tank with his guide and a group of ten soldiers. The engines purred. Other
tanks had gone ahead and could be seen skidding in the mud half
a stadia away, like big clumsy stubborn insects.



Terr leant
over the on-board telebox.



'Patrol 4 leader! We're trying to keep a gap of half
a stadia between you and us. Let us know when you catch sight of the
bossk!'



A few
minutes later the patrol leader's voice announced:



'There it
is. It' seen us. It stopped a hundred milistadia from us. We too have stopped.
We're staring at each other straight in the eye. It's roaring.'



A powerful
growl filled the jungle.



'We can hear
it from here', said Terr. 'Keep your distance, a hundred milistadia away so it
can't burn you.'



He leant
towards his guide:



'We're going
to outflank it. Left or right?'



The guided
hesitated:



'... Left!
There are marshes further away to the right and we'd get stuck.'



As the tanks
veered off in a sea of foliage, Terr spoke again into the telebox:



'We'd better
agree so as to avoid an accident. We're outflanking it to the left, adjust your
shooting accordingly! Where is it injured?'



‘In its
chest and face; the angle was poor and we couldn't shoot anywhere else.'



'Yes, you
can't get it like that... aim for the legs. It's more...'



it's coming forward!' yelled the patrol leader.



'Don't let
it get nearer than 40 millistadia! Aim your shooting just below the kneecaps.
Try to maim it rather then kill it, it's easier!...
We're on our way.'



‘It's still
advancing... Fire!'



A whistling
noise tore through the jungle, then the sound of broken branches.



'Let's get
back towards the road!' ordered Terr.



The tanks
cut a path to the right. A gigantic shadow could be seen gesticulating wildly
behind a curtain of leaves.



‘Is the
visibility good enough?' enquired Terr.



'Yes, on the
fiximage screen!'



'Deploy
now!'



The tanks
stretched out in a semi circle, each seeking a favourable angle. A voice came
from the telebox.



'The patrol
leader got burnt. I'm taking command... Fire!'



'Below the
left kneecap,' ordered Terr.



'Fire!' the
replacement patrol leader said, his hoarse voice covered by deafening howls.



'Fire!' said
Terr.



The tanks
released lines of purple fire through the branches. The rays converged on the
same point. A massive indistinct shape collapsed in a tremendous din.



'We've got
it! Its legs are crushed, causing it to fall.'



‘Is its head
turned towards you?'



'Yes.'



'Right,
don't go near it and stop firing, you might injure us. We're coming round the
back to finish it off.'



They came
out onto the road around the back of the wounded beast. Twenty purple rays
finished it off, burning the base of its skull. The bossk had one last
convulsive movement before its trembling members softened gradually.



The bossk
was resting on its side. Its muscular flanks' oily skin was shining. It gave
off an unbearable smell. Squadrons of voracious flies were already swooping
down on the gigantic remains.



The first
tanks were invisible behind the great corpse lying across the road. Terr spoke
into the telebox.



'Good work,'
he said. 'How's the patrol leader?'



'He's dead',
replied a voice from the device. The bossk hit him right in the face with a
stream of saliva. The acids have made him unrecognizable.



The Aedile
did not dwell into fruitless sentimentality.



'Are there
any tanks amongst us armed with harpoon cannons?'



'Two', said
the guide pointing at a couple of vehicles at the back.



These
machines were designed to clear the road from obstacles such as tree trunks or
fallen rocks.



Terr ordered
a harpoon to be fired in the monster's withers. The detonation was followed by
a soft impact as the cable whipped the air behind the harpoon vibrating deep
within the dead flesh.



Terr
examined the beast's position and gave the order to fire another projectile
slightly lower. The tanks then went into reverse, skidding on the humus. The
cables tightened to breaking point and the harpoons appeared to almost tear off
chunks of meat from the corpse. But it slowly spun on itself and toppled on its
back.



The tanks
carried on and moved a few millistadia to make the beast circle on a slope. In vain. The metal tracks were violently pulling up lumps of
black earth. Thebalance between the traction force and the mountain of fat was
almost perfect; a mere nudge would be enough to overcome the animal's weight.



Leading by
example, Terr leapt onto the ground and gripped the cable with both hands. Several
Oms followed suit, gripping the metal and pulling to support the tanks.



The two
machines' efforts had brought them closer. The groups of haulers became one in
a swarm of tensed muscles. One of the tank's front tracks skimmed the other's
metal side... A phenomenal spark flew out like lightning from the unforeseen
contact. All the Oms were thrown to the ground by the shock.



Everyone was
momentarily startled. A few sparks lit the stunned faces. One of the tanks slid
slightly to the side, away from the other. The phenomenon stopped.



'What was
that?' uttered Terr.



'I think I
know!' Sav's voice said.



Terr turned
around and recognized the naturalist. Seated in a muddy rut, Sav was smiling.



'What are
you doing here?' wondered the Aedile.



'I didn't
want to miss a bossk hunt!'



'Did you
know that bossks...'



'Let off
electricity, no!'



'So?'



Sav stood up
and rubbed his soiled hands on his



gown.



'In fact we
all generate a little electricity. Or at least our muscles do. A very small
amount!... If you were to join together with a thread
a point on the outside of the muscle to a point in its centre you'd obtain a
current!'



'Yes', said
Terr, i know that, but...'



'The first
harpoon plunged right in the middle of the bossk's largest muscle. The other
one struck a little lower. As the tanks touched each other the metal cables
closed the circuit, hence the discharge!'



Terr shook
his head: 'I'd never have guessed...'



'Don't
forget the muscle's huge weight and size!'



'Yes,
well... But what's going on over there?'



Oms were
carefully getting two bodies out of the motionless tanks.



'The drivers
got hit quite badly', a voice said. A circle formed around the injured Oms.
Pale and gasping for breath, they mumbled that they would not be able to drive.
They were carried to the side and were replaced.



'Beware',
said the Aedile. 'Gently this time! Keep the tanks
away from each other.'



Two hours
later, long columns of migrants were marching past a ridge of black flesh
alongside the road.
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After an endless day broken up
by stops in fortified staging posts, the Oms emerged from the jungle. They
advanced along the side of a mountain where blocks of limestone were mounting a
secular guard, erect like sentries high above the valleys. A fresh breeze
caressed the Oms' tired backs.



Hundreds of
stadia away, the river could be seen meandering towards the shimmering sea. But
the horizon was blocked by the Foam Pot's gentle hills.



The ground
flattened little by little and passed a few bald teats before reaching a vast
expanse swept by westerly winds. The interminable column wound for a long time
amidst the hills and parched valleys, cutting a gash in the plateau. The Oms'
obstinate advance caused herds of cervuces to disappear in a few leaps amongst
the canyon's rocks.



Like a
theatre set, lofty peaks were towering high above the end of the world scenery.
The sounds of the tanks were thundering in muffled waves, undulating in sonic
disturbances before getting lost into the distance. The monotonous concerto
lulled the Oms' march.



Suddenly the
air was filled with a more strident music. At first it sounded like a tank. The
sound came from above and all the faces turned towards the clouds.



The
dumbfounded crowd saw a heavy sphere appear, like a huge menacing fist about to
swoop down on the free Oms' destiny.



Coming from
the west, the sphere got dangerously close to the plateau. It appeared to be
running along the grass, bouncing along a natural springboard before gaining
height and spinning round for along time above the migrants.



The initial
surprise subsided and the line scattered. Porters threw off their loads and ran
randomly. Some rolled down into treacherous sinkholes. But running was no use. To go where? The great herd seemed to understand and soon
stood still, hardly dispersed, bare and defenceless on the plateau's chalky
ridge.



The sphere
approached again, raking and flying along the disrupted column, throwing the
Oms onto the ground as if they were systematically cut down by a shock wave.



Dazed, they
stood still long after the rocket had vanished after circling high above the
jungle.



The din
subsided and one could hear the Aedile's orders broadcast by the tanks.



'You were
right, Oms, this was a Traag sphere. Have faith in your Aedile and keep
walking. Night will fall soon and we're nearing the city where all is planned
for your protection!'



Everyone
obeyed and the column stretched once again towards its goal. The event loosened
the exhausted Oms' tongues and a hum rose from the crowd.



'A Traag sphere!'



'Why didn't
we shoot it down?'



'Apparently
the Aedile gave the order not to!'



'I don't get
it.'



'But if the
Traags know the exodus was a success, the...'



'Keep quiet,
will you! The Aedile knows what he's doing. And after all we're near the city.
It's hundreds of thousands strong and must be a real fortress!'



'Apparently...'



'A true paradise, of course!'



'Much better than the old port!'



Twilight
gradually set in, drowning the horizon and restricting everyone's sight. Once
night had fallen, the column came up against a barrier of tanks appearing
suddenly from the darkness and everyone understood the gates of the promised
city had been reached.



Many were
disappointed, expecting reassuring walls, lights, banners and towers crowned
with ray launchers. And yet there was nothing. Nothing but
darkness strewn with isolated lights. Nothing but flat voices giving
indifferent orders:



'Stop! Follow your tank to the left. Left I said!'



'Next section, straight on!'



'No, in
lines of three; come on!'



And calls too:



'Softie!'



'Redhead!'



'Come now,
keep moving forward!'



'Follow your
tank!'



'We can't
see a thing!'



'Blondie!'



'Don't look
for your partners, you'll find them in town. Nobody can get lost here... Come
on!'



Someone said
under a guide's nose:



'Funny kind of welcome! I thought there'd be some
sort of party. Surely the last migrant column deserves a party?'



The guide
pulled his face away from the feverish breath.



'Come, come,
move forward!'



All this was
taking place amongst shrieks, conversations, questions, orders and children
whining. Everyone remonstrated somehow, embittered by the march's weariness.
But all could feel their heart beating in unison with the great mass. All were
suppressing a smile in the knowledge they were supported by the others'
reassuring presence.



Intoxicated
by the tanks' martial din, the great city and the herd's stamping, the Oms
could feel a hardy plant germinating in their hearts, its intimate roots
deliciously growing in their guts: a feeling of collective happiness and
strength making them forget their bruises, their thirst and the dust.



The imperious
rumbling of machines drowned the tremendous murmur. Led by a beam of light a
tank was cutting a path through the throng as a loudspeaker proclaimed loudly:



'Make way!
Make way for the Aedile's tank!'



All felt the
nobility of those words and their power warmed everyone's hearts. Each secretly
scoffed at the Traags and their spheres. The order was repeated by



thousands of mouths and turned into cheers.



'Make way
for the Aedile! Make way for the Aedile's tank! Long live the Aedile! Hapiness
onto the Aedile! Happiness! Make way for the tank!...'



The heavy
vehicle's noise shook the vaults, and its headlights lit up sparkling walls of
crystals. They realised they'd been walking underground for a while. Tricked by
the night the Oms had not seen the caves they were entering.



The voices
were not getting lost in the plateau's breeze. They were bouncing off the
walls, twirling back in a strange acoustic dance. Echoes were created by
laughing like children:



'Ho!'



"Ho!
Ho! Ho, ho, o, o..."



'Ha!'



"Ha!
Ha, a, a..."



'Long live
the Aedile!'



"Aedile! Aedile, dile, ile..."



'Ho! Ha!
Aedile, dile, o, a, Ha! Dile, o...'



It turned into a racket not unlike a funfair and louder than the hubbub of
official exhortations'.



A sudden
fearsome roar put an end to the game. Something massive was rolling down the
rock face, shattering it into thousands of crystalline projectiles and plunging
heavily into a bottomless lake.



The Oms fell
into an anxious silence. A guide's voice could be heard.



'... Making
noise is dangerous! Some rocks are holding by a thread and can come off
suddenly!'



The tanks
had all disappeared. They must have turned off on tracks set aside for quick
journeys. Their metallic din had got lost in the ground's entrails.



Lots of
"Shush" were spreading through the darkness. Everyone advanced
silently as the caves' soul began to sing.



It sounded
like an "Aaaa"... A fantastic "Aaaa",
magnificent yet discreet and unsettling, whispered eternally like the breath
from an invisible abyss. As they travelled on, it turned into a muffled
and deep "Oooo". The blinded Oms filled the darkness with
hallucinations. Along the way they could make out funnels gaping like mouths,
with lips made of rocks distended in a grimace.



'Why isn't
there any light?' someone dared to ask.



A guide
replied:



'Our orders
are to save all light sources until the electrification project is finished.
Don't worry and walk in line holding hands. The road is safe here, and we'll
hand out torches further down.'



Muffled
protests burst out here and there.



'As if holding hands was easy!'



i need two hands to carry my load!'



The guide's
voice resumed:



'You'll
shortly put down your loads. Be patient.'



They went on
through the darkness. Their instinct told them they were walking across a
natural bridge above an abyss and from time to time they could hear the sound
of waterfalls and torrents. Further on, they could feel they were crossing huge
rooms where water drops were playing little tunes over and over as they dropped
onto flat stones or basins of different shapes and sizes...



They finally
saw some lights. Flames were twisting and turning, giving off the smell of
resin and lighting up rocky shapes and tormented faults.



They came
across a small group of Oms piling up loads in a crevice.



'Put your
loads down!' said a guide passing by. 'Take this, it's
lighter!'



He was
offering them torches. Eager hands stretched out.



'Not all of
you!' protested the guide. 'One torch for twenty Oms.'



In the
flames' dancing lights they realised they were only a few hundreds. It was
explained to them that similar groups had taken different paths to reach the
city.



'There are
several passages in order to prevent jams and accidents. Enough questions!
Let's continue this way.'



It was a
vast forest. Stalagmites streaked with bright colours from the torches'
reflection were rising towards the vaults hidden in the dark. Like finely
sculpted tree trunks, they looked like elegant pillars glittering endlessly.



'Hold your
torches high', said the guide. 'And don't lower your heads. We're heading waist
high through a pond of noxious gas. 'Take heart! In an hour you'll see the city
with its lights and houses...'



'... and its
beds!' someone shouted.



Exhausted,
the Oms found the strength to laugh.
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The Aedile's tank was tearing
along a corridor set aside for leaders. It vanished at full speed in a maze of
ravines and arches reaching the city in half an hour.



First came avenues levelled by heavy traffic and lined with
electrical lights. Further away huge cirques, their walls bristling with
openings and access ramps; then numerous metal bridges thrown across streams
interspersed with spinning padded wheels.



Masses of
workers were hoisting beams, manoeuvring winches, installing networks of
electric wires, embedding parapets along the precipices, their enthusiasm
increased tenfold in the knowledge they were working towards a common goal.



The tank
slowed down on a steep slope, veered to the right and pulled up in front of a
porch guarded by two sentries.



The Aedile
jumped to the ground, gave a friendly wave to the tank's driver and approached
a guard.



'Happiness
onto you, Aedile', said the Om.



'Announce me
to the Council', said Terr. 'Emergency session'.



He rushed
into the building as the Om was leaning over a telebox.



***



Ten or so
Oms were in session around a table. The Aedile was speaking.



'Whether the
sphere passed by chance or was intentionally looking for us makes no
difference: the Traags know that thousands of Oms inhabit this continent. They
know we have tanks and as it's unthinkable that we swam across the ocean or
sailed with crude boats, they know we're capable of building ships. In time
they'll think quite rightly we can achieve anything, even defeat them. If I was
a Traag First Councillor I'd vote for the immediate and total extermination of
the Oms!'



Char
interrupted:



'At the very
worst we have all night to come up with a defensive plan.'



'What
defensive plan?' said Terr ironically. 'What have we
got? A few tanks armed with weak ray launchers, a little bit of electrical
current and our bare chests! It seems to me very inadequate against hard ray
rockets.'



'They don't
know the city's exact location.' voiced Vail.



Terr leapt
up:



'No', he
said, 'no, no! Tell that to reassure the crowd but not to me! Not to the
Council! They spotted which way the column was heading. They know we're fond of
the underground and they're familiar with the continent's geology. In other
words, they know where we are!'



'Then I see
only one way', said an officer, 'which is to get back on the sea and try
reaching the other Wild Continent.'



'With only one ship! Don't talk nonsense!'



'Scatter
temporarily and set up a city elsewhere', suggested Char.



A painful
silence set in. Asking such an effort from the Oms seemed impossible. In any
case, it would take two weeks to achieve.



'Establish
several small colonies as we dismantle the city. And when it's attacked,
sacrifice it and its inhabitants for our race's survival.'



'No', said
Terr, 'we'll live or die all together. We've left enough companions behind with
the Traags. Not again. Besides our lives would be constantly under threat as
the Traags would go through the continent with a fine-tooth comb.'



'So?'



Terr got up
and paced up and down, occasionally kicking the walls. He suddenly tapped his
forehead.



'A
telebarrier!' he bellowed out.



Following a
moment of surprise, Vail banged his fist on the table.



'You're
right!'



'Where are
the pieces from the telebarrier we recovered from the old port?'



A young Om
got up.



'I'll go and
get them', he said.



He was back
in a few minutes and placed a few heavy registers on the table. The Aedile
opened them nervously.



'Let's
see... Sugar, tallow, tachometers... Sieves...'



He raised
his head:



'Sieves? Whose idea was it to load up the ship with such
things?



'Aedile', an
officer protested, 'they're not sieves, they're ray
filters!'



Terr looked
further down.



'Drills...
telebarrier!There are one hundred and fifty pieces,
fifty of which got lost with vessel 3. The other hundred are apportioned as
follow: fifty in the city, room 7 reserve B, and fifty
in the ship at the landing base, hold 2.'



He unfolded
a map of the Wild Continent and said:



it shows how wealthy the Traags are; no half measures. One hundred and fifty
pieces to surround a small port! There's enough to protect a whole continent!'



'We could
manufacture a transmitter!' said Char enthusiastically.



'What about
the current?'



'The
electrical plan's maximum power is 50,000 units! By replacing during an attack
all the lights and equipment by torches or basic fires and devote all the
current to the transmitter...'



'We'd have
50,000 units!' Terr interrupted, it's not enough... at first glance, that is.'



He pushed a
map in front of an engineer.



'We're six
hundred stadia from the nearest coastline, and three thousand from the
furthest. What do you reckon?'



The engineer
made some quick calculations.



'We'd need
150,000 units to make a decent telebarrier.'



'Can we get
it by speeding up the electrification plan?'



'No, Aedile,
not for months. We just don't have enough equipment.'



Vail put his
hand on Terr's shoulder, his eyes glittering.



'By adding
to it the batteries from the tanks and all the teleboxes... and the ones from
the ship, I almost forgot!'



Terr clapped
his hands and spoke into a telebox.



'Statistics department? This is the Aedile speaking.
Can you immediately calculate the electricity available to us...
No, in total! By adding the batteries from the teleboxes, the tanks, the ship,
the heaters, everything, you understand? When will you
have an answer?'



***



The answer
arrived fifteen minutes later: 120,000 units. 'It's a shame', said Terr. 'We're
only 30,000 units short.'



He knitted
his brow. Where could the extra



power be found? He was dreaming of some kind of
turbine, of current, of giant sparks. An image struck him.



'The
bossks!' he said.



Nobody
appeared to understand. He had to remind them of the incident in the jungle and
spoke about muscular electricity. The idea was both inspired and baroque.



Sav did not
sit at the Council. His shining light was needed. He was beckoned by telebox
and Terr explained the problem they were facing and his hopes. But the
naturalist wagged his head.



'No', he
said. 'You got carried away by your imagination. Just think of the number of
bossks your plan would require. We'd have to find and kill them, as I doubt
we'd be able to explain to them our problem for them to come willingly...'



He laughed
wryly at his own joke and continued:



'It'd be no
mean feat and would take time. You'd only manage to drag over useless carcasses
with rotting muscles.'



'But why
remain fixated on the bossks? This place is full of gigantic animals. I guess
the phenomenon would be the same.'



'And the problem too. I...'



'Cervuses!'



'Yes,
killing and transporting them would be easier. But you'd spend much too long
plugging their muscles in series, and by the time you'd need the power,
putrefaction would have set in and you'd need to start all over again... It
wasn't a bad idea, but on two conditions:



Using a large number of animals, and using them alive, which would pose
insoluble issues at such short notice. We'd need
stables as well as finding a way of keeping the animals still and feeding them.
Oh dear! It'd be faster to make turbines or to build solar panels.'



'Not enough
equipment!' the Aedile said sombrely. 'The plan only anticipated a 50,000 units debit.'



Sav
scratched his forehead.



'Unless...'



'Yes?'



if we come under attack, how many Oms would we need?'



if we had weapons we'd need as many Oms, but we haven't got anything. The Oms
would be a burden and become targets. They'd be useless with their bare hands
and only a few hundred would be needed to man the transmitter and watchtowers.
It'd be a fully defensive war.



Sav took the
Aedile's bicep in his hand and rubbing it informally he said:



'Do you know
how much this arm can give off?'



i once knew, can you remind me?'



Sav smiled.



'Roughly 5 thousandth of a unit.'



Terr freed
his arm sullenly and shrugged his shoulders. But Sav looked proudly at the
Council members and proclaimed:



'Given four
muscles per Om, one gets 20 thousandth for each Om. With two million Oms, in
other words eight million muscles, I now have a free supply of 40.000 units, in
other words 10,000 more than what we require!'



Everyone
remained silent. Terr broke the ice.



‘It's
crazy!'



'Not as
crazy as your bossk idea! I'd say much less in fact.'



The evidence
was there, backed up by figures. But the plan seemed so absurd that all were
surprised at not being able to brush it aside with a single argument.



'We'd need
tons of...'



'Of what?' Sav interrupted. 'I'll tell
you what's needed: wires and needles. Check in the supplies if you have
everything we need. Give me a few transformers and I'll do the rest.



He then went
into a rage:



'Dammit!
It's so important we shouldn't even hesitate
dismantling half of what is already set up to find the necessary equipment.'
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The sphere was flying through
the night. It took ten long hours to cross the ocean, and a further three hours
before arriving in Klud.



When the
Traag pilot saw the lights coming from A South's capital city, he kept a close
eye on the dashboard and waited for the two mauve lines undulating on the
screen to merge together before letting the craft descend vertically. The
sphere landed gently in the spherodrome.



The pilot
opened the sphere and jumped on the ground. Headlights were heading towards
him. He crouched down like a trapped criminal and ran. His hurried flabby steps
shook the tarmac.



To his left
more headlights broke through the night, blinding the fugitive. He turned
around and changed direction but tired and realising he could not succeed he
stood still and waited for the police cars to reach him.



Voices
called out:



'Don't move, our ray launchers are aimed at you!'



The cars
stopped nearby and five Traags wearing metallic armbands reached the illegal
pilot in seconds.



'Follow us!'



The culprit
kept a proud demeanour.



'By law I
demand to appear right away before the spherodrome chief of police.'



'Well, well,
fancy that! This citizen knows the law!'



'Get into
the car and wait for us to question you. Chain him up!'



'You'll
regret manhandling me.'



'Who said
anything about manhandling? Shut up, get it?'



'Sarev, it's
the sphere that was stolen in Torm.' 'Are you sure?'



‘It's got
the same number plate.'



'Put the
seals on it and tow it to the depot. Let's go!'



A few
minutes later the pilot was led into brightly lit premises. The Traag policemen
looked on severely. Seated behind a table, a Traag with a red and gold armband
began the questioning. 'Your name?'



'Are you the
spherodrome's head of police?' 'No, but I am ordering you to answer my
questions.'



'I refuse. I
must make a statement to the chief of police.'



The
policeman waved angrily and his red eyes lit up. He then suddenly calmed down.



i don't care, after all', he said. 'You're only harming yourself. If you
want to rot in a cell for a few days before deciding to answer, that's up to
you.'



‘I know the
law', the prisoner proclaimed. 'You cannot refuse me to contact the chief of
police.'



'That is
absolutely correct! But not before you accept to give your name, age, status
and address. Not before tomorrow morning anyway. Do you really think we'd wake
up the chief of police in the middle of the night for a petty thief?'



The culprit
thought for a while and lost some of his haughtiness.



'Ok', he
said at last. 'My name is Xeb Liaer, twenty seven, naturalist working as a
research assistant at Torm University, A North. I acted in agreement with my
superior, Master Singh. I demand to speak to the chief of police so I may
contact the continent's First Councillor.'



'And what
were you up to in the sphere?'



'I have
nothing more to say to you, except this: it is very urgent you do as I tell
you. It is for you to face up to your responsibilities.'



Later that
morning, the A South First Councillor received a message from the chief of
police. It was about a lunatic pretending to be commissioned by Master Singh
and the theft of a sphere. The First Councillor did not understand.
Nevertheless, the name Master Singh heated up his eardrums and, wanting to be
clear in his own mind, he gave the order to obey the lunatic and bring him to
the palace. He put aside a five minutes audience in the afternoon.



The
lunatic's pseudo-revelations, his demands and his arrogant manner sent the
First Councillor into a fit of anger. He sent the delinquent back to the cells
until he had more information but, just to be sure, he sent a message to the
North A First Councillor.



The latter
received the message the following morning. As soon as he had a spare moment he
contacted Master Singh. When he understood what it was all about, the old
scholar gave a sigh of relief.



‘I thought
something dreadful might already have happened', he said.



The First
Councillor choked: 'What? You admit the Traag was following your orders! But
that's insane! Come and see me without delay, Master Singh. 1 am waiting for you at the Palace.'



'I'm only too
pleased, First councillor. I'll be with you in a moment.'



***



The
explanations were stormy. The First Councillor invoked the law. The Master
answered that he only followed the law when it was not absurd.



'Listen
Master Singh, think about it. You know private flights are forbidden in the
night, particularly intercontinental flights! You know that a trip to the Wild
Continent requires vaccinations and special authorisations. The height of folly
is you stealing a State sphere! This is more than a simple infringement, it is
a felony! Are you aware you violated a whole series of edicts, regulations,
and...'



'I am not
denying it, First Councillor. In fact I am



quite proud of it.'



'What?'



'Certainly. You talk to me of regulations
when our whole civilisation is at stake. The young Traag brings back alarming
information about the Oms' progress and all you can think about is regulations!
Out of the two of us, who is mad? I know the Council made fun of me. I thus
carried out my own investigation, because I am sure I am right. Klud's First
Councillor had a good laugh when he found the three metal sheets cut in the
shape of fish. He did not understand it was a stratagem. I still believe the
Oms have built ships. In fact I have evidence. Yesterday we salvaged the remains
of a submersible from a beach in A South. Part of a hull filled with water
floated along the Siwo all the way to the equator and...'



The First
Councillor raged:



'Enough of your Om stories!'



'Really? If you keep ignoring stories about the Oms, it
will backfire on you soon enough, but you will have brought it on yourself. 1 demand that the Council takes a look while at the fiximages
my assistant brought back.'



'You're
dreaming!'



'I would
like to. Did you even bother to ask for further details from your A south
colleague? Have the fiximages been developed?'



'The sphere
is under seals.'



The old man
let out a sigh and folded back his membranes despondently.



'When I
think that my assistant spoke of ten thousand Oms and you're here brooding over
petty grievances without...'



'The
figure's exaggeration shows its lack of significance! But prior to discussing
the expedition's doubtful results, its illegality must be addressed. You're
going about things the wrong way.'



The Master
stood up, driven by a terrible rage.



i see nothing can convince you that we are threatened by a grave danger. I
will thus go about it a different way. I am Master Singh, and you must accede
to my modest request. Grant me an official authorisation to fly at night. I am
leaving for Klud immediately. I don't care if you are a First Councillor, and
the law allows me to act with equal authority with the A South First
Councillor. I will demand to see my assistant. I will insist on a scientific
report in all the papers. A scientific report! Do you hear me? The newspapers
cannot "legally" oppose it. But the content will be such that the
people will flare up. A terrible fear will grip the Traags, frightful but
beneficial! We will then see if public opinion will not force you to call a
Council meeting within two days! You're always going on about laws, now you'll
see how I know how to use them! Your position is at stake, First Councillor. I
do apologise for going to such extremes.'
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Oms were lined up along
endless underground corridors as if they were dead, males and females alongside
each other.



At the
junctions, great golden fires were burning, warming up the air and filling the
vaults with smoke. The crackling and sighs of the brushwood tortured by the
flames, the dancing black figures stoking the inferno, the tormented archways:
all evoked hell as they blended with the long rows of living corpses forming
endless chains around the rooms, populating ledges and bridges hanging above
the abyss.



The city
looked like a huge necropolis where each was waiting for his turn to be
incinerated. Naked, the Oms were lying on their back. Their arms and legs were
pierced with needles which pumped the current from their muscles. They were
linked to each other by metal wires and had been suffering in silence for
hours.



At first the
holes made by the needles had been bearable. But little by little the foreign
metal burnt the flesh. Limbs were twisted with cramps, reducing the huge
batteries' output.



Doctors were
running through the corridors giving advice, good words and the occasional
painkiller to alleviate the suffering. Some leant over tight muscles, massaging
them gently to ease their stiffness. Others pulled out the needles, freeing
those whose wounds had become infected despites all precautions. Heroically,
some refused to give up their place.



Occasional
trembling sighs and groans could be heard... "Drink!"
Carts pushed by diligent and overworked arms trundled along from Om to Om
giving out a meagre sustenance. The whole electrical installation had to be
dismantled and a few loudspeakers had been kept in place for the morale,
letting out the occasional official word of encouragement.



Two million
citizens thus sacrificed themselves to the common cause in a great holocaust.
They were giving their galvanic fluid in the same way one donates blood.
Dripping unit by unit, the energy gathered and ran along wires into
accumulators powered by batteries and hydraulic turbines, forming the
electrical build-up necessary to defend the city.



Expeditions
in the bush announced their return with teleboxes. They had been spending the
whole night laying the components for the barrier at the continent's strategic
points. To reach areas otherwise inaccessible, the last ship had slowly sailed
along the coast, dropping here and there commando units charged with placing
more elements.



The Oms
could already stave off a rocket attack. Two and a half million were now able
to stand up to one billion Traags!



***



The
transmitter was in place in a special room. All the intelligence was gathered
in the Council Chamber transformed in a war room from where the Aedile gave
orders.



Aedile! The
Oms from the nurseries are exhausted. They've been pushing themselves for too
long and are starting to make mistakes.'



'Relieve
them with the Oms from corridor 4. They'll swap exhaustion: some will be happy
to lie down, even with needles in their arms and others will be able to move
after two days of lying still!'



Terr turned
to Char.



'There are
too many babies. I should have slowed down the birth-rate. It's a useless burden.'



'Not for
later on.'



'Possibly,
but there will be no "later on" if we give way now.'



A telebox
buzzed. Char pressed on a switch:



'Yes?'



'Vail
speaking. The output is going down!'



'Why is
that?'



'The doctors
are exempting more and more Oms. I wonder how long they can hold out. Also...
there's been an accident. Almost a thousand Oms died suffocating in room 13
because of the fires.'



Char glanced
at Terr who was communicating with Sav. He deemed it unnecessary to overwhelm
him with this tragic detail.



'Hide it
from the others', he whispered in the telebox. 'Do what's required discreetly.
Have any expeditions returned?'



'Two hundred
Oms are announced at the city gate.'



'Put them on
battery duty straightaway; that way they'll get some rest.'



'There's
something else: Fifteen Oms got electrocuted in corridor 7. One of them made an
unfortunate gesture as he was sleeping. Fve already dealt with it...'



Terr was
still listening to Sav's overview of the situation.



'Well? I
know we have bombs, but we don't have any rockets to fire them. We can't wage
an offensive war.'



'Think about
it, Terr. Once the Traags realise their rockets and bubbles fall in the water,
what will they do?'



'They'll
send their landing troops by sea, of course. Then it will become an infantry
battle. Despite our limited resources, thanks to our mobility and the bush
we'll have a chance of discouraging them, and maybe even beat them.'



'What if I
gave you the means to send bombs to the ports?'



'I'd say you
were a genius or a madman. Say it anyway...'



'Listen, I
am no physicist. I know nothing about bombs and I am not in the least
interested in manufacturing or blowing them up. I leave that to engineers. But
a simple idea came to me, a naturalist's idea to send them to Traag ports.



Terr looked
both annoyed and disappointed.



'So, you're
not a genius but just a madman. Think of the time and difficulties we faced
when we crossed the ocean. We only have one ship left and you want to see it
laying bombs under the Traags' noses. The ship's batteries will just about last
for its expedition along the coast. And we'd need to design some floats!'



'Listen to
me, Terr. I know from the registers that five hundred bombs are aboard the
ship; where is it now?'



it's crossing the prong bay carefully.'



'That's
exactly what I thought. Yesterday it'd reached Cape Black. In short, it'll soon
be at the 7.36 point in the Siwo.'



'To do what?'



'That's
where the Siwo passes near Rotten Island. It's a dumping ground for non
fertilized prong eggs which end up landing on the beach because of their light
weight. Many smash against the rocks during the tides, but quite a few remain
intact. Here are your floats! Just pierce two holes in each shell to empty
them, place the bomb inside with enough ballast to conceal the device. Filling
the holes back up is easy and engineers could find a way of setting off the
bombs as the shells break, such as beneath a Traag ship's stem.'



Terr shook
his head and said:



'This still
doesn't give me the means of sending the eggs towards the Traag continents.'



'Unfold a
map, dear Aedile. You'll see two interesting currents quite capable of
diverting the eggs towards their goal: the Return Siwo which bears north and
fans out towards A North and A South's bases; and the great Equatorial Current
which heads directly to B North's coastline. I must admit the explosions will
occur at random on that continent!... If I was a Traag
Councillor, that's where I'd give theorder to take to the sea. The Return Siwo
can't miss the moored Traag ships. Even if some of the bombs miss their
targets, the sunken ships would lose many landing troops that we wouldn't need
to fight off. As for the other explosions, imagine their effect on the Traags'
morale! Having failed because of our telebarrier, they'll see us as a dangerous
enemy and we may then reach a peaceful agreement based on coexistence. It'll
just be a question of diplomatic bluffing.'



'Oh dear! Don't get carried away', said Terr. 'I must
admit it's a good idea. Listen, we have time as the ship will be in the prong
bay for another two hours. I'm giving you a free hand to gather the specialists
needed to study the plan. You'll have to manage on your own to find where they
are. By the way, where are you posted?'



'Where do
you think a naturalist is posted? I'm back with the herd and I've just spent
two days lying down in corridor 7, which gave me ample time to think about the
prongs.'



'And how are
you faring?'



'My legs are
like jelly and my arms are aching, but that will not stop me from finding
specialists.'



'Good luck!'



Terr switched
off the telebox and turned towards Char who was writing something dictated to
him by a machine. He looked pale.



The Aedile
leant over and felt his heart stop as he read:



"Pillage
unit 104, changed to an intelligence unit. Posted at Klud (A South)... (indecipherable)... new Great Traag Council chaired
exceptionally by Master Singh voted on the... (indecipherable)...
announcing that ten rockets will be launched on the Wild Continent's High
Plateaus at 28 hours, 7 x. -1 repeat. - (indecipherable)..."
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A mass upsurge had caused the
Traag First Councillors to lose their seats. In order to appease the unrest it
was announced that Master Singh would be taking over.



A massive Om
hunt had been launched spontaneously on the four artificial continents. The
Traags went as far as burning parks and any old suspicious buildings. The
murderous frenzy caused Oms to appear all over the place. They came out in
gangs from the smoked out gutters, ran through the streets screaming, got out
of wastelands encircled by flames and ran away in large panic-stricken groups.
Though they had been warned, the Traags never expected to see so many. The hunt
had revealed the unbelievable number of free Oms who survived by plundering at
the expense of the Traags. The more they killed, the more were found to be
killed.



Terror made
them aggressive. They bit in passing, leapt from their holes to throw all sorts
of projectiles in the hunters' faces as they were leaning over them. Some had
invaded arsenals and stood up to an all out siege by throwing ray grenades.



Yet some
Traags had stayed home. Dismayed by the turn of events they were in tears as
they caressed their harmless Oms prior to sacrificing them. Others refused to
obey their neighbours, sometimes even their relatives. They claimed out loud that
their Oms had remained good animals with no intelligence and they defended them
with all their strength. Others acted through trickery: they showed
unidentified corpses and said they had killed their Oms when they were in fact
keeping them hidden.



Most of the
victims were wild Oms stunned by the Traags' sudden wrath after so many
tolerant years. Those who had been part of the old port had sensed the danger
long ago. They had taken cover in hiding places where they could not be found
and continued as best as they could to give information by telebox to the city
on the Wild Continent. Others, more active, blew up public buildings and
communication routes.



Meanwhile
Master Singh benefitted from an old title which had become obsolete for aeons.
He was called the Supreme Aedile and had absolute power. He was surrounded by
advisers in one of Klud Palace's rooms and was staring at an illuminated Ygam
planisphere.



At twenty
eight hours seven, three blue dots lit up south of A North and seven others A
South's coastline. The rockets were heading for the Wild Continent. They were
carrying payloads aimed at the High Plateaus and their trajectory could be seen
converging on the map.



When the
flight paths neared the continent, Master Singh gripped his mattress's armrests
and leant forward.



'This time!...' he said.



But to
everyone's astonishment the bright lines suddenly went out. A second of deep
silence ensued. Then everyone cried out, doubting the planisphere's screen and
commenting disagreeably on the engineers' merit. Master Singh stretched out a
membrane to quieten down the commotion.



'Go and
check!' he said.



A Traag
grabbed a telebox as it was receiving a call.



'What? Yes,
the rockets... well? Are you sure?... I'll refer
immediately to the Supreme Aedile.'



He put the
telebox down, his red eyes showing sorrowful amazement, and said:



'The ten
rockets fell into the sea.'



Master Singh
did not let his feelings show.



'Send ten
more rockets from the B Continents', he said coldly.



Fifteen
minutes later the new rockets met the same fate as the previous ones.



'They have a
barrier!' someone said, it's incredible!'



The Supreme
Aedile gave the order to bomb for an hour without stopping. The missiles could
be seen going out steadily as they neared the continent.



Reconnaissance
spheres were sent out. They did not return. Then, his heart aching, Master
Singh ordered landing ships to be launched.



'The engines
will probably stop near the coast', he said. 'Our Traags will then swim. At
least we're excellent swimmers and superior to the Oms in this respect.'



An hour
later, terrible news reached the Palace. Out of forty ships, thirty had been
hit by unknown devices and had sunk not far from the port. The surviving troops
were getting panicky and the Supreme Aedile



cancelled his orders. He held his head in his hands in
the midst of widespread dismay.



'It's
dreadful', he whispered. 'I never imagined how right I was!'



Just then a
telebox rang.



'What
disaster can this be!' sighed Master Singh.



A Traag
leant over the telebox and cried out:



'Send the
text immediately.'



He turned
towards the old disheartened Traag:



'Supreme
Aedile', he said. 'We've just picked up a broadcast from the Oms. They're
making us a proposal.'
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In the High Plateaus city, far
from crowing over their victory the Oms were anxiously waiting for a reply from
the Traags. They were exhausted by the night's fighting,
even though most had done little more than lying down to give current for the
transmitter.



In the
Council Room, Terr was fiddling nervously with the text of his proposal. He was
chewing over it in a low voice:



"For
many years now, millions of Oms have embarked secretly for the Wild Continent.
There, we have built a civilisation equal to yours. Traags, why continue with a
pointless war when you can only gain from collaborating with us? We are not
your enemies. We are merely defending ourselves. It would be easier for us to
burn down your capital cities..."



Terr sighed
and threw the document on the table.



'This bluff
is our last chance', he said. 'We only have enough current left to deflect
another twenty rockets. The Oms can't hold out much longer. There are only a
few hundred thousand left, as the others had to be gradually exempted.'



Char put his
hand on his shoulder.



it's no use getting upset. Anyway, we'd have led
wretched lives with the Traags. Thanks to you we've lived an amazing adventure.
Besides, nothing says that...'



A telebox
rang. Vail rushed onto it and looked up immediately, his cheeks red with
excitement.



'The Traags
accept our proposal!' he yelled out.



Everyone
stood up at once, gripped by an almost painful joy which soon gave way to
laughter, cheers and antics little befitting a Council.



When things
calm down a little, Terr banged his fist on the table.



‘In order to
uphold our bluff to the end', he said, 'the plenipotentiaries have to meet the
Traags with a dazzling display. A Traag ship is due to meet ours in five days
half way between our respective coasts. This gives us ample time to work
wonders. I want the ship to be entirely serviced, repainted and equipped with
false aerials and fake ray launchers to impress the Traags with our advanced
technology. We have nothing to fear from checks, since their size prevents them
from visiting the ship.'



Vail
interrupted him. He was pallid.



'There's one
thing we didn't think about', he said. 'The Traag ships will continue blowing
up on the eggs rotting away in the Return Siwo! The Traags will suspect us of
disloyalty and launch a desperate offensive!'



'We've made
provision for that', sniggered Terr. 'We've warned the
Traags their military ports are threatened by our weapons. They've accepted
sending their ship from a civilian port located further south in a safe area.
We took a hard line on that point because we couldn't do otherwise. In fact I
was really scared they'd refuse.'



Vail was
surprised:



'An ultimatum. And they accepted it!'



'Unbelievable, but true! Don't forget the Traags
haven't been used to warfare for a long time. The failure of their offensive
has broken their morale. This makes us appear like victors. They believe we're
capable of anything. We'll be in a position to dictate terms which although
bold for our part will appear relatively mild to them given our success.



A racket
could be heard filtering from the troglodytic city. An Om entered in the room,
his eyes crazed, his lips smiling.



'We're
asking to see the Aedile', he yelled. 'Show yourself, or else the crowd will
force open the police cordons.'



Followed by
the Council members, Terr took a corridor leading to an opening. He emerged
onto a terrace half way up a massive cave and he raised both his hands, saluted
by a howling crowd of delirious Oms. The bottom of the cave was swarming with
raised faces, open mouths and gesticulating silhouettes. In their primitive
enthusiasm, female Oms were pulling their hair off and throwing it towards the
Aedile. Males were forming pyramids of muscles on top of which children roared
with laughter whilst shaking their small arms.
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Five days later, two ships met
in the high sea greeting each other by sending out bursts of rays towards the
sky.



The Om
vessel was gleaming with a thousand lights beneath the sun. It approached the
Traag ship at speed and drew alongside it with a perfect manoeuvre. Lined up on
the deck, the ship's crew, helmeted and magnificent in their
uniforms were paying respect to their recent enemies.



Strapped up
in a shiny tunic, wearing plastic boots and sporting a gleaming breastplate,
Terr slowly climbed onto the Traag ship followed by ten or so Oms.



The Traags
could not get used to meeting Oms rigged out in such a way. They'd always seen
them naked and humiliated by having to wear a collar. Such a sight would have
seemed comical prior to the recent events.



Also wearing
the insignias of his office, Master Singh greeted the Oms' Aedile with great
consideration and asked him to his cabin.



They had a
long conversation. Terr endeavoured to speak slowly and to pronounce all
consonants in order for the Traag to understand him. But his thoughts were
going faster than his words, giving him an edge in the talks.



The old
Traag felt inferior.



'I am
afraid', he was saying, 'that signing this agreement
might soon make you this planet's masters. You are much faster than we are.
Admittedly we live much longer, but you multiply very quickly. Your
civilisation will easily overtake ours in a few years.'



Terr's reply
was peremptory and sincere.



'No!' he
said, 'there exists, Supreme Aedile, a great danger for an evolved race:
sclerosis. You know the Oms' past and understand that. Once a civilisation
reaches a point of perfection it becomes a gigantic machine incapable of
progress and whose members are nothing but thoughtless cogs.'



'That's what
we freed you from when we brought you to Ygam.'



'I know. And
in a way we are grateful to you. That is why I am putting you on your guard, Supreme
Aedile. Your society is showing signs of senility. It is too perfect, and
little by little Traags are becoming routine-minded robots. Look at the
problems you faced trying to stir your fellow citizens. If you stay on that
easy slope any longer you'll become nothing but a great ants' nest without a
soul. I am using words you're familiar with, since you've studied planet
earth's animals.'



Master Singh
waved his membrane vaguely. He leant forward to be levelled with his
interlocutor.



'We'd be
even more at your mercy.'



'Not at all. If you look closely at
article 10 of the treaty, which I hope you will sign, you will see the
significance for both our peoples. It allows for a partnership between our two
civilisations. There will be no master race anymore, but two equal races
working side by side and mutually benefitting from their progress. Thanks to
such a close friendly rivalry, you will avoid the collective sclerosis I was
talking about earlier. And you'll play the same part for us. I foresee an
incredible future for both our races, achieved thanks to the spirit of
emulation.'



'That will
take a long time to set in motion. The Traags are still distraught about you.
Some cherish you like nice animals, others fear you like future conquerors.'



'And both
these attitudes offend us equally, one in our pride, the other in our loyalty.
The wounds are still too fresh. Put your trust in time and the future.'



The Traags'
Supreme Aedile slowly held out his hand to the Oms' Aedile. He then appended
his seal on the treaty.



He
straightened his old body and went to open the cabin's door.



'Traags', he
said, 'and you, little Oms, I have signed! Your Aediles' work is over. The
details will be ratified by the Councils. Our two races are united for the
better or the worse!'



***



In the
golden night descending onto the sea, two vessels leant against each other like
two friends. Traag anthems and Om songs could be heard undulating in the
breeze.







 







AVAILABLE
NOW ON BLU-RAY FROM THE MASTERS OF CINEMA SERIES



Rene
Laloux's mesmerising psychedelic sci-fi animated feature won the Grand Prix at
the 1973 Cannes Film Festival and is a landmark of European animation. Based on
Stefan Wul's novel Oms en Serie, Laloux's breathtaking vision was
released in France as La Planete Sauvage [The Savage Planet]; in the USA
as Fantastic Planet; and immediately drew comparisons to Swift's
Gulliver's Travels and Planet of the Apes (both the 1968 film and
Boule's 1963 novel). Today, the film can be seen to prefigure much of the work
of Hayao Miyazaki at Studio Ghibli (Princess Mononoke, Spirited Away)
due to its palpable political and social concerns, cultivated imagination, and
memorable animation techniques.



La Planete
Sauvage tells the story of "Oms", human-like creatures kept as
domesticated pets by an alien race of blue giants called "Draags".
The story takes place on the Draags' planet



Ygam, where
we follow our narrator, an Om called Terr, from infancy to adulthood. He
manages to escape enslavement from a Draag learning device used to educate the
savage



Oms — and
begins to organise an Om revolt. The imagination invested in the surreal
creatures, music and sound design, and eerie landscapes, is immense and
unforgettable.



Widely
regarded as an allegorical statement on the Soviet occupation of
Czechoslovakia, La Planete Sauvage was five years in the making at
Prague's Jiri Trnka Studios. The direction of Rene Laloux, the incredible art
of Roland Topor, and Alain Goraguer's brilliant complementary score (much
sampled by the hip-hop community) all combine to make La Planete Sauvage
a mind-searing experience.



http://eurekavideo.co.uk
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Now published for the very first time in English, Stephan Wul's
FANTASTIC PLANET (Oms £n Série) is a classic of Science Fiction and
the inspiration for the award-winning 1973 animated film Lo Planéte
Sauvage (Fantastic Planet).

The last surviving humans are taken from Earth to the wild planet
Ygam by the draags, a race of blue-skinned, red-eyed giants. Here
they become known as oms, used as lowly servants and regarded as
savages.

But little by littl, led by a young man of superior intelligence named
Ter, the oms regain their thirst for liberty and rise up against the
draags to affirm their humanity in the face of oppression.

This deceptively simple story-line is vividly depicted by author Wul
with phantasmic detail and a stirring mythopoeic resonance.

US: $1495 UK: £9.95
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